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UNITED STATES SECURITI ES AND EXCHANGE 
COMMISSION 

Securities Exchange Act of 1934 
Release No. 47475 I lV1arch 10, 2003 

Achllinastr-ative Proceeding 
File No. 3-11.059 

SEC INSTITUTES PROCEEDINGS AGAINST HEXAGON 
CONSOl.IDATIED COMPANIES Of AMERICA, INC. BASED ON 
DELINQUENT FILINGS 

The Securities and Exchange Commission ("Commission") announced that it has instituted 
public administrative proceedings against Hexagon Consolidated Companies of America, Inc. 
("HCCA"), a Nevada corporation, pursuant to Section 12(j) of the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934, to determine whether it is necessary and appropriate for the protection of investors to 
suspend or revoke the registration of HCCA's common stock. 

The Order Instituting Public Administrative Proceedings and Notice of Hearing Pursuant to 
Section 12(j) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Order") alleges that HCCA's common 
stock was first registered with the Commission in February 1997. The Order further alleges 
that, from the quarter ended December 31, 1999, to the present time, HCCA has failed to file 
annual and quar-terly reports, as required by Section 13(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 
1934 and Rules 13a-1 and 13a-13 thereunder. 

A hearing will be scheduled before an administrative law judge to determine whether the 
allegations contained in the Order are true, to provide HCCA an opportunity to dispute these 
allegations, and to determine whether it is necessary and appropriate for the protection of 
investors to suspend or revoke the registration of HCCA's common stock pursuant to Section 
12(g) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. 

http:// www.sec.gov/ litigation/admin/34-4747S.htm 
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u.s. Securities and Exci onge Commlssio 

UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT 
NORTHERN DISTRICT OF ILLINOIS 

EASTERN DIVISION 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COM MISSION, 

Plaintiff, 

vs. 

MICHAEL J. PIETRZAK, MAURICE W. 
FURLONG and DONALD E. JORDAN, 

Defendants. 

Civil Action No. 
03C-1507 

Judge Grady 
Magistrate Bobrick 

1. The Securities and Exchange Commission ("Commission" or "SEC") brings this action 
pursuant to Sections 20(b), 20(d) and 20(e) of the Securities Act of 1933 ("Securities Act") 
[15 U.S.c. §§ 77t(b), 77t(d) and 77t(e)] and Sections 21(d) and 21(e) of the Securities 
Exchange Act of 1934 ("Exchange Act") [15 U.S.c. §§ 78u(d) and 78u(e)] to enjoin the 
defendants from engaging in transactions, acts, practices and courses of business alleged in 
this complaint, and transactions, acts, practices, and courses of business of similar purport and 
object, for disgorgement of illegally obtained funds and other equitable relief, and for civil 
money penalties. This Court has jurisdiction of this action pursuant to Sections 20(b), 20(d), 
20(e) and 22(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.c. §§ 77t(b), 77t(d), 77t(e) and 77v(a)] and 
Sections 21(d), 21(e) and 27 of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. §§ 78u(d), 78u(e) and 78aa]. 

2. The defendants, directly and indirectly, have made use of the mails, the means and 
instruments of transportation and communication in interstate commerce, and the means and 
instl-umentalities of interstate commerce, in connection with the transactions, acts, practices 
and courses of bu siness alleged in this Complaint. 

3. Venue lies in thi s Court pursuant to Section 22(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.s.c. § 77v(a)] 
and Section 27 of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. § 78aa] because defendant Pietrzak resides 
within this district and is an attorney licensed to practice law in the State of Illinois. By virtue 
of that professional license, Pietrzak serves as general counsel to Hexagon Consolidated 
Companies of America, Inc. ("HCCA") and certain of the actions set forth herein occurred 
within the Northern District of Illinois. Pietrzak also serves as executive vice president, 
secretary and a director of HCCA, and various meetings of HCCA's board of directors occurred 
within the Northern District of Illinois. 

SU f'.'l MARY 

4. This matter involves pervasive and protracted efforts of defendants Pietrzak and Furlong, 
officers of HCCA, to fraudulently increase the stock price and value of the company by, among 
other means, filing false and misleading registration statements and periodic and current 
reports, and by issuing false press releases and a letter to shareholders. 
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5. In addition, ,' urlong, HCCA's chief executive officer ("CEO" ), ... rld Pietrzak, its general 
coun sel, fraudulently sold stock and Furlong failed to file any stock ownership reports. 

6. Pi etrzak and Furlong so ld a total of more than 79 .7 million sha res of stock, fraudulently 
receiving at least $4. 2 milli on. 

Page 2 of 17 

7. From 1996 through 2001, HCCA reported to the public that it was an entity with substantial 
assets when, in fact, it was virtually worthless. 

8. During this time, HCCA overstated its assets by amounts ranging from $261,650 to 
$318,648,821 (119% to 95,920%) in multiple periodic and current reports on Forms 10-KSB, 
10-QSB and 8-K, registration statements on Form 10-SB, and in press releases and a letter to 
shareholders. 

9. HCCA also fail ed to properly report a change in its independent accountants during 2001 
and re mains delinquent in filing its Exch ange Act reports sin ce filing its September 30, 1999 
Form 10-QSB on December 14, 1999. 

10. At least one other individual assisted Pietrzak and Furlong with their fraud. Specifically, 
defendant Donald E. Jordan ("Jordan"), a licensed assayer, issued false and misleading reports 
that valued HCCA's mining assets at more than $2 billion. 

VIOLATIONS 

11. Defendant Pietrzak has engaged, and unless restained and enjoined by this Court, will 
continue to engage in acts and practices which constitute and will constitute violation s of 
Section 17(a) of the Securi t ies Act [15 U.S.c. 77q( a)], Sections 10(b) and 13(b)(5) of the 
Exchange Act [15 U. S.c. 78j(b) and 78m(b)(5)] and Rules 10b-5 and 13b2 -1 thereunder [17 
C.F.R . 240 .10b-5 and 240.13b2- 1], and aiding and abetting violations of Sections 13(a), 13(b) 
(2)(A) and 13(b)(2)(B) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(a), 78m(b)(2)(A) and 78m(b)(2) 
(B)] and Rules 12b-20, 13a-1, 13a-11 and 13a-13 thereunder [1 7 C.F.R . 240.12b-20, 
240.13a- 1, 240 .13a-11 and 240.13a-13]. 

12. Defendant Furlong has engaged, and unless restained and enjoined by this Court, will 
continue to engage in acts and practices which constitute and will constitute violations of 
Section 17(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.c. 77q(a)], Sections 10(b), 13(b)(5) and 16(a) of 
the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78j(b), 78m(b)(5) and 78p(a)] and Rules 10b-5, 13b2- 1, 16a-2 
and 16a-3 thereunder [17 C.F.R . 240.10b-5, 240.13b2- 1, 240.16a-2 and 240.16a-3], and is 
liable on aiding an d abetting violations of Sections 13(a), 13(b)(2)(A) and 13(b)(2)(B) of the 
Exch ange Act [1 5 U. S.c. 78 m(a), 78m(b)(2)(A) and 78m(b)(2)(B)] and Rules 12b-20, 13a-l, 
13a- 11 and 13a - 13 t hereunder [17 C.F.R . 240.12b-20, 240 .13a-1 , 240.13a - 11 and 240.13a-
13] . 

13. Defendant Jordan has engaged, and unless restained and enjoined by this Court, will 
continue to engage in acts and practices which constitute and will constitute violations of 
Section 17(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.c. 77q(a)], Section 10(b) of the Exchange Act [15 
U.S .c. 78j(b), 78m(b)], and Rule 10b-5 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.10b-5] and aiding and 
abetting violations of Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(a] and Rule 13a- 1 
thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.13a-1]. 

THE DEFENDANTS 

14. Mich qel J._ Pietrza k, 53, of Carol Stream, Illinois, is licensed to practice law in Illinois. 

15 . On or about November 1, 1996, Pietrzak became general counsel, executive vice 
president, secretary and a director of HCCA. 

16. On or about September 1997, Furlong appointed Pietrzak as HCCA's principal financial 
officer. In 1985, Pietrzak pled guilty to a crime in Illinois for aiding and abetting others in the 
misapplication of bank funds, for which he paid a fine. 

17. Maurice W. Furlong, 54, of Reno, Nevada, has served as HCCA's chairman, president and 
CEO since November 1984. 

18. Furlong has a long history of securities law violations. In 1977, the securities divisions of 
the states of Michigan and Wisconsin entered into agreements with Furlong that limited his 
ability to sell stock in those states. 
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19. On Novel"ver 3D, 1988, in a Commission action alleging v . ...:ring fraud, the U.s. District 
Court for the Middle District of Tennessee entered a Final Judgment of Permanent Injunction 
against Furlong enjoining him from violating Sections S(a), S(c), and 17(a) of the Securities 
Act and Section 10(b) of the Exchange Act and Rule 10b-5 thereunder, and in January 1989, 
entered a Final Judgment of Permanent Injunction against HCCA for the same violations. 

20. In March 1994, the Commissioner of Commerce and Insurance for Tennessee ordered two 
predecessors of HCCA and Furlong to cease and desist violating various state securities laws, 
including its antifraud fraud provisions. 

21. In December 1994, the State of South Carolina ordered HCCA and Furlong to cease and 
desist violating various state securities laws, including its antifraud and securities registration 
provisions. 

22. Donald E. Jordan, 79, of Henderson, Nevada, is a registered assayer in Arizona. 

23. An assayer specializes in analyzing the presence, absence, or quantity of components in 
mineral sa mples, bu t not the economic value of such minerals. 

24. Jordan has a B.S. in chemistry and a Ph.D. in analytical chemistry. 

25. Jordan issued reports in February 1996 and May and November 1997 stating that HCCA 
held ore valued at approximately $2.4 billion, and in August 1997 and December 1999 stating 
that HCCA held 500,000 tons of minerals worth more than $3 billion. 

26. Hexagon Consolidated Companies of Americq, Inc. is a Nevada corporation headquartered 
in Reno, Nevada. HCCA was ol-iginally incorporated in Montana in 1967 as Cadgie Taylor 
Company. After a mel-ger and various name changes, the company changed its name again in 
July 1999 from Health Cal-e Centers of America, Inc. to Hexagon Consolidated Companies of 
America, Inc. HCCA's filings disclosed that it had no employees. HCCA never reported any 
revenues and is a development stage company. 

27. HCCA's common stock, which is registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Exchange Act, 
was quoted on the OTC Bulletin Board until it was declared ineligible on February 24, 2000, for 
failing to meet the NASD's "eligible securities" criteria (Rule 6530). HCCA's stock continues to 
trade in the over-the-counter market. 

BACKGROUf\JD 

28. Over the years, HCCA professed to be in various businesses, including mining, real estate 
investment, and operating health care centers; none of these "businesses" were ever 
operational. 

29. HCCA represented to the public that its future success depended upon its ability to obtain 
funding to process its precious metals concentrate. 

30. HCCA further disclosed that it anticipated obtaining such funding from the use or sale of 
the ore concentrates , television advertising time credit certificates, and real estate . 

31. In fact, HCCA had no reasonable basis to expect any funding to come from these assets 
because the assets had little or no market value, or in some cases, it did not even own the 
assets. 

A. HCCA Irnproperjy Re~:&gniz~q ClQd \Lc::tIL,Lej:l ~ining As~~Js 

i. Skull Valley, Arizona 

32. On or about August 24, 1995, HCCA issued 100 million shares of stock to acquire a 
company whose only significant asset was a sublease . 

33. HCCA claimed in its filings that the sublease, dated May 11, 1992, provided ownership to 
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500,000 tons of ore inventory located in Skull Valley, Arizona. 

34. The underlying lease provided that the lease could not be sold or assigned or exploration 
and mining operations initiated without the approval of the State of Arizona. HCCA took no 
steps at the time to secure such approval. Pi etrzak and Furlong, among others at HCCA, each 
rece ived cop ies of the lease . 

35. HCCA recorded this asset on its books and valued the are at $200 million. 

36. This valuation was a departure from generally accepted accounting principles ("GAAp"). 

37. Since HCCA failed to establish the fair value of any ore, or ownership of the are, on the 
subleased land, there was no basis under GAAP to assign any value to such an asset in the 
books and records of the company. 

38. HCCA neve r owned the ore and, accordingly, never should have recorded the ore as an 
asset. 

39 . The ore that HCCA valued at $200 million consisted of the tailings from a prior mining 
operation on the leased property. 

40. Tailings are the materials that remain after the valuable minerals have been extracted 
from a mineral deposit. 

41. HCCA's only interest in the tailings derived from the mineral lease, which merely gave 
HCCA the right to extract minerals, if any, from the ore. Arizona, as lessor, retained ownership 
of the ore. 

42. Moreover, HCCA had no basis to value its interest in the mineral lease at $200 million. 

43. HCCA never obtained an objectively determinable fair value for the ore. 

44. On or about May 14, 1997, when the company's auditor was conducting his audit, he 
asked Furlong to engage an engineer or geologist to determine the value of the ore. Furlong 
refused and told the auditor to rely on an assay report. 

45. On June 25, 1997, defendant Jordan, without a reasonable basis therefore, sent a report 
to the auditor stating that the value of the ore was approximately $4 billion. 

46. Reliance on an assay report was improper because such reports only describe the mineral 
components of a substance, and do not describe the economic viability of extracting such 
minerals. 

47. HCCA lacked any system to evaluate whether the value initially assigned to this ore asset, 
or its subsequent carrying value, conformed with GAAP. 

48. For example, HCCA failed to obtain an appraisal or evaluation by a geologist to determine 
if it initially reported the asset at its fair value. 

49. HCCA also failed to conduct any subsequent tests to determine whether the value of the 
ore had become impaired. 

50. Pietrzak and Furlong shared responsibility to keep HCCA's books, records and accounts, 
and establish and maintain its internal accounting controls. 

51. Pietrzak and Furlong each partiCipated in recording this transaction by discussing and 
deciding how and when to book this asset. There was no basis to record or maintain this asset 
on HCCA's books. 

52. This asset appeared in HCCA's March 1997, June 1997, September 1997, March 1998, 
June 1998, September 1998, Mal-ch 1999, June 1999 and September 1999 reports on Form 
10-QSB, the amendments to the March and June 1997 Forms 10-QSB, December 1997 Form 
10-I(S B, December 1998 Form 10- I(SB and the December 1999 amendment thereto, and the 
August 1997 and December 1999 amendments to the Form 10-SB. 
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53. On or about February 6, 1997, HCCA acquired 17 mining claims located in Barstow, 
California, in exchange for 375 million shares of HCCA restricted stock. 

54. HCCA acquired the claims, which were located on property owned by the U.S. 
Government, from Zarzion, Ltd., a company managed by Furlong. 
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55 . Zarz ion purpol-ted ly acquired the claims in 1996 from Furlong's brother and a third party in 
exchange for HCCA restricted stock worth approximately $275,000. 

56. HCCA recorded the claims it acquired from Zarzion at $69,375,000. 

57. This valuation was a departure from GAAP because HCCA could not demonstrate the 
existence of any economically recoverable mineral reserves at the site. 

58. HCCA has never discovered any economically recoverable reserves located on this 
property . 

59. There was no basis under GAAP for HCCA to assign any value to this transaction. 

60. On February 6, 1997, HCCA held a special board meeting attended by Furlong and 
Pietrzak, among others. These directors, led by Furlong, discussed the "potential" acquisition 
of the California property that was owned by Zarzion along with the mining history of the 
property . 

61. NotWithstanding the lack of evidence to support the existence of any economically 
recoverable minerals on the claims, Pietrzak and Furlong participated in the decision to 
approve this transact ion and to record it at $69,375,000. 

62. Contrary to th e board minutes, no assays were reviewed by Pietrzak and Furlong at the 
tim e. Also, HCCA never obtained an appraisal of the property from a qualified professional. 

63. HCCA, Pietrzak and Furlong lacked any basis for believing that minerals located on the 
property were economically recoverable. 

64. The claims are located on property that was abandoned at the outset of World War II. 

65. On March 12, 1998, after she had left the company, a former director, CFO and treasurer 
of HCCA sent a lettN to Furlong stating that this transaction should be reversed unless Furlong 
obtained an apprai sa l for the property. 

66. On April 4, 1998, Furlong sent a response letter to the former director, CFO and treasurer, 
which Pietrzak reviewed, telling her that her suggestion to reverse the transaction was "silly 
and naNe." 

67. This asset appeared in HCCA's March 1997, June 1997, September 1997, March 1998, 
June 1998, September 1998, March 1999, June 1999 and September 1999 reports on Form 
10-QSB, the amendments to the March and June 1997 Forms 10-QS6, December 1997 Form 
10-KSB, December 1998 Form 10-KS6 and the December 1999 amendment thereto, and the 
December 1999 amendment to the Form 10-S6. 

68. Subseq uently , in a press release issued January 8,2001, HCCA announced that it was 
postponing its (planned) operations at this location. 

69. From August 1997 through December 1999, HCCA reported in various filings made with 
the Commission and elsewhere that it owned real estate collectively called "Investments in 
Future Acquisitions." 

70. HCCA valued these assets, which were to be acquired through the issuance of stock, at 
approximately $23.5 million at December 31, 1994, and at December 31, 1995, December 31, 
1996, Mal-ch 31, 1997 and June 30, 1997. 
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71. In th e Mal-c h and June 1997 Forms 10-QSB, HCCA reporteu $3 million of this asset as 
"goodwill ." 

72. There was no basis in GAAP to assign any value to these assets because the transactions 
to acquire the assets were never consummated. 

73. On June 28, 1994, HCCA entered into an agreement with Robert Krilich, to acquire several 
commercial, residential, and industrial real estate properties (the "Krilich real estate"), in 
exchange for HCCA stock. . 

74. However, none of the properties were ever delivered into the possession or control of 
HCCA, nor did HCCA ever receive income from these properties. 

75. Further, in September 1995, Krilich was enjoined by a federal court from transferring, 
disposing of, or otherwise dealing with any property owned or controlled by him, thereby 
preventing the transfer of these assets to HCCA. 

76. Krilich has testified in another federal court proceeding that he did not transfer any 
properties to HCCA and that no sales were pending. 

77. Furlong attended a special board meeting on September 15, 1996, where the board 
discussed t he fact that this transaction was not consummated and that HCCA lacked title to 
the majority of the Krilich real estate. 

78. As a result, the board decided to direct HCCA's stock transfer agent to place stop orders on 
all stock previously issued in contemplation of the acquisitions. 

79. Pietrzak was aware of this action by December 31, 1996. 

80. In April 1997, HCCA filed a legal action aga inst Krili ch seeking the properties . 

81. Subsequently on October 7, 2001, HCCA and Krilich settled their dispute regarding these 
assets by executing an agreement whereby Krilich retained the properties. 

82. On or about May 1, 1997, Furlong, Pietrzak and another officer and director of HCCA 
attended a special board meeting where the only matter discussed concerned the 
"unconsummated acquisitions by the company/' including those related to the Krilich real 
estate. 

83. The board again resolved to authorize a stop transfer order for all shares previously issued 
in co ntemplation of acq uiring the real estate properties. 

84. On May 5, 1997, HCCA issued a press release announcing that it purchased real estate 
(which was part of the Krilich rea l estate) in Jun e 1994 and that it expected to receive 
$100,000 of monthly income from the properties. 

85. However, HCCA failed to disclose that it did not have title or control of the properties 
known as the Krilich real estate, that the transaction was being disputed, and that HCCA had 
placed a stop on the transfer of its stock. 

86. On May 9,1997, Krilich sent a letter to HCCA stating that the May 5,1997 press release 
made fa lse statements concerning the purchase and use of income from the properties, and 
that I<rilich cons idered the exchange agreements to be null and void. 

87. In response to a request by Furl ong, on July 22, 1997 Pietrzak sent a legal opinion to 
Furlong and HCCA's auditor in which he stated that th e acquisition of the Krilich real estate 
properties was probable and expected to be consummated. 

88. Pietrzak and Furlong, along with another officer and director of HCCA, discussed and 
jOintly decided how to record this asset on HCCA's books even though they knew that HCCA 
never controlled the Krilich real estate properties, never received any economic benefit from 
the properties, never obtained title to the properties, never obtained appraisals for the 
properties, and that the properties were the subject of at least two lawsuits. 

89. HCCA lacked any system to evaluate whether it had met lega l standards or economically 
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controll ed thLc properties in order to record these assets in c..~ .rormity with GAAP. 

90. As a result, th e financial statements that appeared in HCCA's December 1997 Form 10-
KSB, December 1998 Form 10-KSB and the December 1999 amendment thereto, March 1997, 
June 1997 and September 1997 reports on Form 10-QSB, the amendments to the June 1997 
and September 1997 Forms 10-QSB, and in the August 1997 and December 1999 
amendments to the Form 10-SB, were materially misstated. 

91. Although HCCA disclosed in various fil ings that it was unable to determine who held title to 
the rea l estate and th at it wa s litigating with Krilich over the properties, it had no basis to 
re port th ese assets in its fin ancial statements . 

C. HCCA Improperly Recognized and ValuE;d Apvertising 

Credits 

92. On or about June 26, 1996, HCCA purportedly acquired $100 million of television 
advertising credits in exchange for 40 million shares of HCCA stock. 

93. HCCA was requ ir-ed to pay th e issuer- of th e credits (the televi sion network) a cash fee of 
4% of th e value of airtime to be used. The certificates stated that th e advertising time could 
be used only when the network had unreserved airtime. 

94. In the 1996 Form 10-SB and 1996 Form 10-KSB, HCCA valued these credits at $50 million, 
million, or 50% of their face value. 

95. However, th e credits were of no economic use to HCCA and had no apparent market for 
resale or trade purposes. 

96. Recording these credits in excess of the seller's historical cost basi s (zero) was a departure 
from GAAP. 

97 . To acquire th e credits, HCCA issued 40 million shares of restricted stock for all of the 
outstanding stock of an entity whose only assets were the credits. 

98. HCCA claimed that the credits, which were dated May 27, 1994, were to be used to 
promote various chiropractic practices that HCCA hoped to acquire during 1993 and 1994. 

99. However, because of various state and federal laws, none of these acquisitions could be 
legally consummated. 

100. HCCA never used any of the credits. 

101. Further, despite its attempts, HCCA was unable to locate any existing markets for the 
credits and was unable to locate any buyers for the credits. 

102. On or about September 26, 1996, HCCA's auditor concluded that recording the credits 
was "a huge gray area", and another HCCA director communicated this belief to Furlong in a 
letter. The letter also disclosed that two Nevada CPAs lost their licenses because they 
improperly accounted for the exchange of stock for nonmonetary assets by failing to record 
nonmonetary assets at the promoter/transferor's historical cost basis. 

103. By October I , 1996, HCCA's auditor felt that it would be to HCCA's advantage to obtain 
til e SEC' s approval in recording the credits, which he claim ed had a ze ro ta x basis, further 
evid encing th e lack of any GAAP value, prior to the issuance of HCCA's financial statements . 

104. On or about November 14, 1996, prior to the December 1996 filing of the Form 10-SB, 
Furlong, Pietrzak and the HCCA auditor, among others, knew they needed to obtain support 
for HCCA's valuation of the credits from a broker or other qualified individual. 

105. However, neither Pietrzak nor Furlong ever obtained such support from a broker or other 
qualifi ed individual. 

106 . Pietrzak and Furlong and other HCCA directo rs discussed and approved th e recording of 
the advertisin g credi ts on HCCA's books . 
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107. Pietl-zak and Furlong failed to ensure that HCCA's intemal accounting controls prevented 
tl"li s asset from being recorded in a manner that did not conform with GAAP. 

108. Further, Pietrzak and Furlong failed to evaluate the carrying value of the credits in 
subsequent periods. 

109. These credits materially misstated the financial statements that appeared in HCCA's Form 
10-S6 and Decembel- 1996 Form 10-KS6. 

110. Later, in th e August 1997 amendment to its Form 10-S6, HCCA disclosed that it was 
revising t he value of the credits down to zero, the seller's basis, because it had obtained the 
credits from a shareholdel- . 

111. From 1996 through 1999, HCCA reported that it held two notes receivable totaling 
$260,000 . 

112 . Th e first note obligated a Mexican corporation to pay HCCA $215,000 plus interest, and 
th e second note obligated two individuals to pay HCCA $45,000 plus interest . 

11 3. HCCA failed to recol-d these notes in conformity with GAAP as HCCA lacked a basis for 
believing the notes were collectible and, in fact, never collected a single payment on the notes. 

114. Lacking a reasonable basis for believing the notes were collectible, HCCA should have 
written the notes down to zero, in order to conform with GAAP. 

115. Although both notes were in default at the time HCCA filed its Form 10-S6 in December 
1996, HCCA continu ed to report these notes at their full value in subsequent reports rather 
than assigning a value of zero. 

116. HCCA lacked an y system to evaluate th e collectibility of th e notes . For example, HCCA 
never obtained th e debtors' personal or corporate financial statements and even failed to 
perform credit checks. 

117. Pietrzak and Furlong, with another HCCA director, participated in recording and 
maintaining these assets on HCCA's books, notWithstanding their default status. 

118 . Neither of these defendants had any basis to believe the notes were collectible. 

119 . Piet l-za k represe nted to another HCCA director that the notes were collectible and 
concu rred in carry ing th e notes at their full value and that director relied upon tl"lat statement. 

120. Pietrzak and Furlong sent a letter dated December 19, 1995, to the individual debtors 
notifying them that they were in default. 

121. The notes continued to be improperly reported at their full values in HCCA's 1996 Form 
10-S6, December 1996 through December 1998 FOI-ms 10-KS6 and March 1997, June 1997, 
September 1997 reports on Form 10-QS6 and amendments to each of these reports. 

EFFECT OF MISSTATEMENTS ON HCc:A'S FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND PERIODIC REPORTS 

121. Th e missta tements contained in HCCA's finan cial statements we re material and caused its 
regi stration statem ent on Form 10-S6 and numerous reports on Forms 10-QS6 and 10-KS6 to 
be fal se and misleading. 

122. HCCA's failure to properly record assets misled investors as to its true financial condition. 

123. From 1996 through 1999, HCCA reported to the public that it was an entity with 
substantial valuable assets when there was no credible basis for doing so. 

124. During this time, HCCA overstated its assets by amounts ranging from $219,881 to 
$3 18,648,821, or 27% to 95,920%. In some cases, the same fiscal periods are misstated by 
different amounts in different reports. 
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FALSI; AND MISLEAOINGPKI;S~P.E1I;ASJ5 ~ND LETTERTO SHAREHQLQJ~ 

125. From Novem ber 26, 1996 (three weeks prior to the initial filing of HCCA's Form 10-SB) 
through March 26, 2001, HCCA issued fifteen press releases and one letter to its shareholders 
that were false and/or misleading. 

126. Virtually all of these releases dealt with HCCA's purported mining operations, while one of 
the releases dealt with future income to be received from real estate HCCA had not actually 
acquired. 

127 . The letter to shareholders related to HCCA's purported Arizona mining assets. 

128 . FUI-Iong and Pietrzak were responsible for preparing each of these press releases and the 
letter to shareholders. 

129. Jordan issued four reports and two consents that purported to value HCCA's mining 
assets, for which he was paid by HCCA. 

130. JOI-dan knew, should have known, or was reckless in not knowing that these reports and 
consents were false and misleading. 

131. On February 9, 1996, Jordan issued a report that was filed with the 1996 Form 10-KSB in 
May 1997 and November 1997, the December 1996 Form 10-SB and both amendments to the 
Form 10-SB, which estimated the value of certain Nevada mining assets to be 
$2,355,150,000. 

132. The report falsely stated that these values were a "pretty good estimate." 

133. In a letter dated April 25, 1997, Jordan consented to HCCA including this report with its 
1996 Form 10-KSB. 

134. The consent stated that Jordan had tested three samples that indicated the existence of 
"commercial quantities of precious metals." This statement was misleading because Jordan 
was not qualified to opine on the economic value of mineral properties. 

135. On June 13, 1997, Jordan sent a report to HCCA's auditor that included assays from 
samples purportedly taken at HCCA's Arizona property. 

136. This report falsely stated that Jordan observed the taking of the samples from which the 
valuation of the propel-ty was calculated. 

137. As a result, the integrity of the assay process was violated. 

138. This I-eport was filed with the December 1999 amendment to the Form 10-SB. 

139. Less than two weeks later, Jordan sent a report to HCCA's auditor dated June 25, 1997, 
which stated that the value of the ore located in Arizona was approximately $4 billion. 

140. Jordan's opinion was based on undocumented and unsubstantiated assumptions. 

141. Jordan should not have sent this report because it contained information which he was 
not qualified to provide, because he failed to list numerous assumptions of how he arrived at 
the ore's value an d because there was no known economical way to extract the minerals. 

142. Jordan never told HCCA's auditor that the report was based on mere possibilities for a 
best case, unproven scenario. 

143. Jordan himself did not believe HCCA could sell the assets for $4 billion. 

144. This report was filed with the December 1999 amendment to the Form 10-SB. 
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145. Jord an issued another- report on June 28, 1997, wh ich he provided to HCCA and its 
audi tor . 

146. In th e repo rt, Jordan purported to calculate the value of the ore located in Arizona after 
processing costs . 

147. Jordan's assays falsely showed, without a reasonable basis therefore, values before 
extraction to be $13,619.86 per ton, and falsely claimed, without a reasonable basis therefore, 
that plasma furnaces would collect approximately 80% of the precious metals found in the ore. 

148. Jordan, without a reasonable basis therefor, falsely estimated that processing costs 
should not exceed $3,000 per ton. 

149. Jordan, with out a reasonable basi s therefore, falsely calculated that a pr-e-ta x profit of 
more t han $7,900 per ton would be obtained by HCCA. Jordan th en multiplied this by 500,000 
tons to arrive at a total estimated pre-ta x profit of $3 .95 billion. 

150. Jordan simply took the amount of 500,000 tons from another assayer's report; however 
that assayer denies authoring that report. 

151. Jordan falsely, and without a reasonable basis therefore, stated that in his "professional 
opinion, " the ore is "worth well in excess of" $3 billion dollars. 

152 . Al t hough thi s re port purported to account for processing costs, it was misleading because 
JOt-dan lacked a reasonable basis to support the assumptions underlying his calculations. 

153. Jordan fail ed to disclose his disbelief that the use of plasma furnaces to recover minerals 
was pOSSible, at the rate stated in his report. 

154. Moreover, Jordan knew that the use of plasma furnaces to recover precious metals from 
the type of ore held by HCCA was not a proven process. 

155 . In fact, Jordan did not believe HCCA could achieve the values stated in his report, but 
neverth eless issued his professional opinion to the contrary. 

156. On Augu st 26, 1997, Jordan signed a consent allowing HCCA to fil e his February 9, 1996 
and June 28, 1997 reports with its Form 10-SB and any future reports . 

157. In the consent, Jordan repeated his opinion that the Arizona site contained commercial 
quantities of precious metals worth more than $3 billion and that the ore belonged to HCCA. 

158. HCCA filed th ese reports and consent with the August 1997 and December 1999 
amendments to t he Form 10-SB. 

159. Provid ing such values in an assay report and consent was a departure from Jordan's 
normal pra ctice. 

160. As an assayer, Jordan's expertise was limited to determining the composition of minerals. 
Geolog ists or engineers have the expertise to determine the economic viability of such 
miner-als. 

161. Jordan's reports and opinions were misleading because they falsely implied concluded 
that there were valuable reserves in the ground. 

162 . Jord an had no basis to conclude that HCCA could economically recover any of the 
minera ls loca ted at its Ari zona or California loca tion s, and knew HCCA was a public company. 
He kn ew, should have known, and/or was reckless in not knowing that HCCA would use and 
rely upon his reports. 

ER...8UDULENT SELLING OF HCCA STOCK BY FURLONG t PIETRZAK AND JORDAN 

163. From Januar-y 1997 through June 2000, Furlong sold at least 60,133,312 shares of HCCA 
stock in more than 1,180 transactions, and Pietrzak sold at least 19,637,130 shares in more 
than 454 tran sactions. 
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164. During till::; time period, HCCA's stock traded in a range L. . .:lpproximately $.001 to $1.875 
per share . 

165 . At the time of their sales, Pietrzak and Furlong knew, or were reckless in not knowing, 
that HCCA's registl 'ati on statements, reports, press releases and letters to shareholders were 
being disseminated with inflated values of HCCA's assets. 

166. As a result, Pietrzak and Furlong fraudulently received more than $1,204,405 and 
$3,007,901, respectively. 

167. From January 2000 through May 2000, Jordan received approximately $191AOO in 
proceeds from the sale of 2,640,000 shares of HCCA stock in 49 transactions. 

168. Jordan obtained the stock he sold from Furlong. 

169. At the tim e of these sales, Jordan knew, should have known or was reckless in not 
knowing that hi s valuations of HCCA's mining assets were inflated, misleading to HCCA's 
investo l-s , and incl uded in HCCA's public filings . 

. E..All.,.1JBE TO_PROPERLY FILE CERTAIN REPORTS WITH THE _5.EC: 

170. HCCA has failed to file any quarterly or annual reports since December 14,1999 when it 
filed its September 30, 1999 Form 10-QSB. 

171. Pietrzak and Furlong are aware that HCCA is delinquent in its filings and are I-esponsible 
for the delinquency since they are the officers of and control HCCA. 

B. November 1, 2001 FormS:K <:::ur:r~IJ.LR~p.ort 

172. After HCCA dismissed its outside auditor on September 1, 2001, it was required to file 
Form 8-K by September 7, 2001 reporting the termination. HCCA did not file its Form 8-K until 
November 1, 2001. 

173. This Form 8-1< failed to disclose whether there were disagreements between HCCA and 
the outside auditol- and failed to disclose the auditor' s response letter to the filing of the Form 
8-K. Pietrzak and FLII-Iong were responsible for the Form 8-K. 

174. It also falsely stated that the auditor was still willing to be associated with previous HCCA 
financial statements and that nothing had come to his attention that would materially affect 
his prior audit reports or HCCA's financial statements. 

175. In fact, on May 19, 2000, the outside auditor told Furlong and Pietrzak that he would be 
withdrawing his audit report and HCCA's financial statements needed to be restated. 

176 . Further, the FOI-m 8-K also contained statements relating to HCCA's ability to sell the ore 
r-ese rves in Arizona and the advertising credits . 

177. These statements were misleading because the ore reserves have little or no value, HCCA 
does not own the ore reserves, and HCCA has a history of failure when trying to sell the 
credits . 

178. Furlong has never filed any Forms 3, 4 or 5 with the Commission, but has sold more than 
60 million shares of HCCA stock from 1997 through 2000. 

179. Furl ong knowingly, intentionally and/or I-ecklessly failed to report the preceding stock 
ownership transactions to the Commission. 

CLAIMS FOR RELIEF 

COUNT I-FRAUD 
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Violations of Section 17(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.C. § 77q(a)] 

180. Paragraphs 1- 1. 79 are hereby realleged and are incorporated herein by reference . 

181. Defendan t Fu r-long, from 1996 through 2001, defendant Pietrzak, from 1996 through 
2001, and defendant Jordan, during 2000, singly or in concert, in connection with the offer or 
sale of securities, specifically the above-described securities, by use of the means and 
instruments of transportation and communication in interstate commerce or by use of the 
mails, 

(a) directly and indirectly employed devices, schemes and artifices to defraud purchasers of 
such securities; 

(b) directly and in directly obtained money or property by means of any untrue statement of a 
ma t erial fa ct or an y omission to state a material fact necessary in order to make the 
statements made, not misleading; and 

(c) engaged in transactions, practices and a course of business which would have operated as 
a fraud or deceit upon the purchasers of such securities, all as more particularly described in 
paragraphs 1-179 above. 

182. Defendants Furlong, Pietrzak and Jordan intentionally, and/or recklessly engaged in the 
aforementioned devices, schemes and artifices to defraud. 

183. By reason of the foregoing, Defendants Furlong, Pietrzak and Jordan have violated and, 
unless rest,-ained and enjoined, will continue to violate §17(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.c. 
§ 77q(a)]. 

COUNT II--FRAUD 

Violations of Sec::tjQn 19.{bJ ofJbe _~~ch~n9.e Act [15. U.S.C;:. 

§ 78j(b)]and ~ul~ 10b~_5 thereun_der [17 C.F.R. § 240.10b-S] 

184. Paragraphs 1 through 179 are hereby ,-ealleged and are incorporated herein by reference. 

185. Defendant Furlong, from 1996 through 2001, defendant Pietrzak, from 1996 through 
2001, and defendant Jordan, from 1996 through 2000, singly or in concert, in connection with 
the purchase and sale of securities described herein, by the use of the means and 
instrumentalities of interstate commerce and by use of the mails, directly and indirectly: 

a) employed devices, schemes, and artifices to defraud; 

b) made untrue statements of material facts and omitted to state material facts necessary in 
order to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which they were 
made, not misleading; and 

c) engaged in acts, practices, and courses of business which would and did operate as a fraud 
and deceit upon the purchasers of such securities, 

all as more particularly described above. 

186. The Defendants knowingly, intentionally, and/or recklessly engaged in the 
aforementioned devices, schemes and artifices to defraud, made untrue statements of material 
facts and omitted to state material facts, and engaged in fraudulent acts, practices and 
courses of business. In engaging in such conduct, the Defendants acted with SCienter, that is, 
with an intent to deceive, manipulate or defraud or with a severe reckless disregard for the 
truth. 

187. By reason of the foregoing, the Defendants, directly and indirectly, have violated and, 
unless enjoined, will continue to violate Section 10(b) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. § 78j(b)] 
and Rule 10b-5 thereunder [17 C.F.R. § 240.10b-5]. 
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lt~QiJJtY9f J9rdan_fQLaiding and abettin9-HCCA's Violations_of Section 13C~.1 of the 
Exchange Act [15 U.S.C. 78m_(~)Land Rule13a-1 thereund~r [17 C.F.R. 240.13a-1] 

188. Paragraphs 1 through 179 are hereby realleged and are incorporated herein by reference. 

189. Defendant JOt-dan, during 1997, aided and abetted HCCA's violations of Section 13(a) of 
the Exchange Act , wh ich occurred when it filed annual reports that contained financial 
statements that were not prepared in conformity with GAAP and contained material 
misstatements, as described above . HCCA included Jordan's false and misleading reports and 
consents as exhibits to its 1996 Form 10K-SB filed in May 1997 and November 1997 and 
Jordan's reports and consents made these filings false and misleading. Jordan knowingly 
provided substantial assistance to HCCA when it violated the reporting provisions. Jordan 
issued the false and misleading reports and knew, or was reckless in not knowing, that the 
reports were false and misleading. Moreover, Jordan consented to their inclusion in HCCA's 
reports. 

190. By t-eason of the forego ing, HCCA violated Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 
78m(a)] and Rul e 13a- l thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240 .13a-l]. 

191. Defe ndant JOt-dan served as HCCA's assayer and issued reports and consents during 1997 
as set forth above . Jordan, while associated with HCCA, aided and abetted the conduct of 
HCCA with respect to the activities constituting the violations of Section 13(a) of the Exchange 
Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(a)] and Rule 13a-l thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.13a-l]. In addition, Jordan 
was a culpab le participant in the conduct. 

192 . By reason of t he foregoing, Jordan is liable for aiding and abetting violations of, and 
unl ess enjoin ed will continue to violate and ca use violations of, Section 13(a) of the Exchange 
Act [15 U.s .c. 78m(a)] and Rule 13a-l th ereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.13a- l]. 

VioLClJlQIl~J!y_ FJ,IrJ.9Jlg and Pietrzak of Section 13(~)J~)~ the I;xchanruLAct U.~ 
U.S.C. 78m(b)(5)] an(LI~.Yles 13b2-11h~r.eJ,tmteI [17 . C;:.F..R._ 240.:J,~.~:-1] 

193 . Paragraphs 1 through 179 are hereby realleged and are incorporated herein by reference. 

194. Defendant Fut-Iong, from 1996 through 2001, and defendant Pietrzak, from 1996 through 
2001, singly or in conce rt, knowingly circumvented HCCA's internal accounting controls, 
knowingly fail ed t o implement certain systems of internal accounting controls, knowingly 
falsified and cause d to be falsified HCCA's books, t-ecords and accounts described in Section 13 
(b)(2) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(b)(2)], as described in paragraphs 1 through 179. 

195. Furlong and Pietrzak knowingly failed to implement a system of internal accounting 
controls, which resulted in the improper recording of assets on HCCA's books, records and 
accounts, as described in paragraphs 1 through 179. 

196. Defendant Furlong, from 1996 through 2001, and defendant Pietrzak, from 1996 through 
2001, singly or in concert: 

a. made or caused to be made materially false or misleading statements; and 

b. omitted to state, or caused another person to omit to state, material facts necessary in 
order to make statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements 
were made, not misleading, to an accountant in connection with (1) an audit or examination of 
the financial statements of the issuer required to be made pursuant to Section 13 of the 
Exchange Act; and (2) the preparation or filing of a document or report required to be filed 
with the Commission pursuant to this subpart or otherwise, 

as described in paragraphs 1 through 179 above. 

197. By reason of t he foregoing, defendants Furlong and Pietrzak have violated, and unless 
restrained and enjoined, will cont inue to violate Section 13(b)(S) of the Exchange Act [15 
U.S.c. 78m(b)(5)] and Rule 13b2-1 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.13b2-1]. 

COUNT V 
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Violatio n~ _'I Furlong of Section 16(a) of the Exchan9~ ,-\ct [15 U.S.C. 78p(a)] and 
~JJ1~ $. lQa - 2 am:l ~~C!-_~_!hereund~LlZ __ ~, .E_._R~_~4Ch16i'-:2 _~nd _ 24.Q-,-16C!_:_~J 

198. Paragraphs 1 through 179 are hereby realleged and are incorporated herein by reference. 

199. Defendant Furlong, from 1996 through 2001, singly or in concert, failed to file or filed 
false and misleading statements of the amount of all equity securities owned of an issuer and 
any changes in such ownership when he directly or indirectly beneficially owned more than 10 
per centum of any class of any equity security which was registered pursuant to Section 12 of 
th e Exchange Ac t [ 15 U.S. c. 781], or was a director or an office r of the issuer of such security, 
as descr-ibed in para graphs 1 through 179 above. 

200. Defendant Fu r long, singly or in concert, violated Section 16 of the Exchange Act and 
Rules 16a-2 and 16a-3 because he owned and traded HCCA stock and failed to file any Forms 
3, 4 or 5 with the Commission, as described in paragraphs 1 through 179 above. 

201. By reason of the foregoing, defendant Furlong has violated, and unless restrained and 
enjoined, will continue to violate Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.s.c. 78p(a) and 78p 
(c)] and Rules 16a-2 and 16a-3 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.16a2-1 and 240.16a-3]. 

COU NT VI- REPORTING PROVISIONS VIOLATIONS 

Lia bility of Furl ong and Pietrzak for aiding and abetting HCCA's Violations of Section 
13(aJ.ofJJ1~ E.?<ch~n9-e ~~lJ15 U.S.C.]8mC~lLancLRul~~1,~.Q-~QI~~j1_-1113a-1.1-_anQ 

13a-13 thereunder L17 C , F,~. __ ~4!>.12J~-20,_ 2A.Q-,--13a-l, 240.13f)-11 ang 13C!~1~] 

202. Paragraphs 1 through 179 are hereby realleged and are incorporated herein by reference. 

203. Defendant Furlong between 1996 and 2001, and Pietrzak between 1996 and 2001 aided 
and abetted HCCA's violations of Section 13(a) which occurred when it filed annual reports and 
quarterly reports that contained financial statements that were not prepared in conformity with 
GAAP and contain ed material misstatements, as descr-ibed above. HCCA violated Section 13(a) 
and Rule 13a- ll wh en it filed a current repol-t on Form 8- K which failed to disclose timely a 
chang e in auditor, failed to disclose whether there were disagreements between HCCA and its 
auditor, failed to disclose the auditor's response letter to the filing of th e Form 8-K, and 
misrepresented th e auditor's willingness to be associated with the previous HCCA financial 
statements. The Form 8-K also contained statements to HCCA's ability to sell the ore reserves 
in Arizona and the advertising credits, which were misleading because the ore reserves have 
little or no value, HCCA does not own the ore reserves, and HCCA has a history of failure when 
trying to sell the cl-edits. 

204. HCCA also violated Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act and Rules 13a-1 and 13a-13 by 
failing to file annual and quarterly reports after the September 1999 Form 10-QSB, which was 
filed in September 1999. 

20 5. Furlong and Pietrzak aided and abetted HCCA's violations by knowingly providing 
substantial assistance to another person in violation of a provision of the Exchange Act or any 
rule or regulation thereunder. 

206. Furlong and Pietrzak provided substantial assistance to HCCA's violations when they 
prepared and/or Signed HCCA's filings on Forms 8-K, 10-KSB and 10-QSB, and while knowing 
that the mining assets had little or no value, that the real estate transactions had not been 
consummated, the advertiSing credits were worthless, and the notes receivable were not 
collectible; provided substantial assistance when the ignored documentation that indicated that 
th e recording of th e transactions were not in accordance with GAAP; and provided substantial 
assistance by having failed to file HCCA's periodic reports since the September 1999 Form 10-
QSB . 

207. By reason of t he foregoing, HCCA violated Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 
78m(a)] and Rules 12b-20, 13a-1, 13a-ll and 13a-13 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.12b-20, 
240.13a-1, 240 .13a -11 and 240.13a-13]. 

208. Defendants Furlong and Pietrzak served as officers and directors of HCCA and provided 
substantial assistance to it in the contents of and filings of its periodic and current reports with 
the Commission . They, while associated with HCCA, aided and abetted the conduct of HCCA 
with respect to th e activities constituting the violations of Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act 
[15 U.S .c. 78m(a)] and Rules 12b-20, 13a-1, 13a-ll and 13a-13 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 
240.13a -1, 240.1 3a- ll and 240.13a-13]. Furlong and Pietrzak were culpable partiCipants in 
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the conduct. 

209 . By rea son of the foregoing, Furlong and Pietrzak aided and abetted HCCA's violations of 
Section 13 (a) of t he Exch ange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(a)] and Rules 12b-20, 13a-1, 13a-ll and 
13a-13 thereund er I: 17 C. F. R. 240.13a-1, 240 .13a-11 and 240.13a-13] and unless enjoined 
will continu e to ai d and abet violations of Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m 
(a)] and Rules 12b-20, 13a-1, 13a-ll and 13a-13 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.12b-20, 
240.13a-1, 240.13a-11 and 240.13a-13]. 

J".l~pjU~Y_QJ_E~.rlo_ng_~nd Pietrzakl for aiding and abetting HCCA's Violations of 
Sections 13(b)(2}(A) ancLl:3LbH~)J~tQf ttl~ l;2(~biH19~)~~t [lSJ)~S.(:_. ZamCb)(2HAl 
~np 7SmCb)(2)(B)] an_d RlJ~ _~3b2~~Jbere~-"-g~r [lZJ'::.F.R.§ ~~O.1~~2:-~] 

210. Paragraphs 1 through 179 ar-e hereby realleged and are incorporated herein by reference. 

211. From 1996 through 2001, HCCA failed, as described above, to make and keep books, 
records, and accounts, which in reasonable detail, accurately and fairly reflected transactions 
and disposition of its assets. 

212. From 1996 through 2001, HCCA failed, as described above, to devise and maintain a 
system of internal accounting controls sufficient to provide reasonable assurances that: (a) 
transactions were executed in accordance with management's general or specific 
authorization, (b) transactions were recorded as necessary (i) to permit preparation of 
financial statements in conformity with GAAP or any other criteria applicable to such 
statements, and (i i) to maintain accountability for assets, (c) access to its assets was 
permitted only in accordance with management's general or specific authorization, and (d) the 
recorded accountability for its assets was compared with its existing assets at r-easonable 
intervals and appropr-iate action was taken with respect to any differences. 

213. By reason of the foregoing, HCCA violated Sections 13(b)(2)(A) and 13(b)(2)(B) of the 
Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(b)(2)(A) and 78m(b)(2)(B)]. 

214. HCCA violated Section 13(b)(2)(A) of the Exchange Act by not accurately recording the 
mining, real estate, advertising credits, and notes receivable assets on its books and records. 

215. From 1996 through 1999, Furlong and Pietrzak, provided knowing and substantial 
assi stan ce to this violation of HCCA by participating in recording those assets, when they 
knew, or were reckless in not knowing, that the values ascribed those assets were 
substantially overstated. 

216. HCCA violated Section 13(b)(2)(B) of the Exchange Act by failing to devise internal 
accounting controls that were sufficient to allow the preparation of its financial statements in 
conformity with GAAP. 

217. From 1996 through 1999, Furlong and Pietrzak, who shared responsibility for establishing 
and maintaining HCCA's internal accounting controls, provided knowing and substantial 
assistance to HCCA's violations of Section 13(b)(2)(B) by not establishing adequate controls 
when they were aware that HCCA was recording transactions without all pertinent information 
and documents concerning those transactions. 

218. Rule 13b2-1 prohibits any person from directly or indirectly falsifying or causing the 
falsification of any books, records or accounts required by Section 13(b)(2)(A), and HCCA 
violated that rule when it falsified its books, records and accounts by improperly recording the 
values of its mining, real estate, advertising credit and notes receivable assets. 

219. Furlong and Pietrzak directly or indirectly falsified or caused the falsification of HCCA's 
books, recor-ds, a'nd accounts by participating in these improper entries on HCCA's books and 
records. 

220. By reason of the foregoing, Furlong and Pietrzak aided and abetted HCCA in its violations 
of Sections 13(b)(2)(A) and 13(b)(2)(B) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(b)(2)(A) and 
78m(b)(2)(B)] and Rule 13b2-1 thereunder [17 C.F.R.§ 240 .13b2-1] and unless restrained 
and enjoined, will continue to violate and cause violations of Sections 13(b)(2)(A) and 13(b) 
(2)(B) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(b)(2)(A) and 78m(b)(2)(B)] and Rule 13b2-1 
thereunder [17 C.F.R.§ 240.13b2-1]. 
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PRAYER FOR RELIEF 

WHEREFORE, Plai ntiff Comm ission, respectfully prays that the COUI-t: 

I. 

Make f indings of fact and conclusions of law in accordance with Rule 52 of the Federal Rules of 
Civil Procedure. 

II. 

Issue a permanent injunction enjoining defendant Furlong, and his agents, servants, 
employees, attorneys, and all persons in active concert or participation with him who receive 
actual notice of the order by personal service or otherwise, and each of them: 

a. from vio lati ng Section 17(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S .c. 77q (a)]; 

b. from violating Section 10(b) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78j(b)] and Rule 10b-5 
thereunder [17 C.F .R. 240.10b-5]; 

c. from violating Section 13(b)(5) of the Exchange Act [15 U.s.c. 78m(b)(5)] and Rule 13b2-1 
thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.13b2-1]; 

d. from violating Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78p(a)] and Rules 16a-2 and 
16a-3 thereunder r17 C.F.R. 240.16a-2 and 240.16a-3]; 

e. from aiding and abettin g violations of Section 13(a) of th e Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(a)] 
and Rules 12b-20, 13a-l, 13a-ll and 13a-13 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.1 2b-20, 240.13a-1, 
240.13a ·- ll and 240.13a- 13]; and 

f. from aiding and abetting violations of Sections 13(b)(2)(A) and 13(b)(2)(B) of the Exchange 
Act [15 U.S .c. 78m(b)(2)(A) and 78m(b)(2)(B)] and Rule 13b2-1 th ereunder [17 C.F.R. 
240.1 3b2-1]. 

III. 

I ssue a permanent injunction enjoining defendant Piet rzak, and his agents, servants, 
em ployees , attorn eys , and all persons in active concert or participation with him who receive 
actual notice of the order by personal service or otherwise , and each of them: 

a. from violating Sect ion 17(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.C. 77q(a)]; 

b. from viol ating Section 10(b) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78j(b)] and Rule 10b-5 
thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.10b-5]; 

c. from v iolating Section 13(b)(5) of the Exchange Act [15 U.s.c. 78m(b)(5)] and Rule 13b2-1 
thereunder [1 7 C. f:.R. 240.13b2-1]; 

d. from aiding and abett ing violations of Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(a)] 
and Rules 12b- 20, 13a-l, 13a-ll and 13a-13 thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.12b-20, 240.13a-1, 
240 .13a-ll and 240. 13a-13] ; and 

e. from aiding and abetting violations of Sections 13(b)(2)(A) and 13(b)(2)(B) of the Exchange 
Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(b)(2)(A) and 78m(b)(2)(B)] and Rule 13b2-1 thereunder [17 C.F.R . 
240.13b2-1]. 

IV. 

Issu e a permanent injunction enjoining defendant Jordan, and his agents, servants, 
employees, attorn eys, and all persons in active concert or participation with him who receive 
actual notice of th e order by personal service or otherwise, and each of them: 

a. from violating Section 17(a) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.c. 77q(a)]; 
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b. from viole. , j Section 10(b) of the Exchange Act [15 U.s.l 8j(b)] and Rule 10b-5 
thereunder [17 C.F.R. 240.10b-5]; and 

c. from aiding and abetting violations of Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78m(a)] 
and Rule 13a-l, th ereunder [1 7 C.F.R. 240.13a-l]. 

V. 

I ssue an Order requ ir-ing defendants Furlong, Pi etrzak and Jordan to disgorge all ill -gotten 
gains and losses avoided as alleged in the Commission's Complaint, plus pay prejudgment 
interest thereon. 

VI. 

Issue an Order requiring defendants Furlong, Pietrza k and Jordan, pursuant to Section 20( d) of 
t he Securities Act [15 U. S.c. 77t(d)] and Sections 21(d)(3) and 21 A of the Exchange Act [15 
U.S.c. 78u (d)(3) and 78u- l], to pay civil monetary penalties . 

VII. 

Issue an Order pu rsua nt to Section 20(e) of the Securities Act [15 U.S.c. 77t(e)] and Section 
21(d)(2) of the Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78u(d)(2)] permanently prohibiting defendants 
Furlong and Pietrzak from acting as officers or directors of any company that has a class of 
securities registered with the Commission pursuant to Section 12 of the Exchange Act [15 
U.S.c. 781] or that is required to file reports with the Commission pursuant to Section 15(d) of 
th e Exchange Act [15 U.S.c. 78o(d)]. 

VIII . 

I ssue an Order pursua nt to both Section 603 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (which 
amended Section 20 of the Securities Act and Section 21(d) of the Exchange Act) and the 
inherent equitable powers of this Court, which bars defendants Furlong and Pietrzak from 
participating in any offering of a penny stock, including acting as a promoter, finder, 
consultant, agent, or other person who engages in activities with a broker, dealer or issuer for
purposes of the issuance or trading in any penny stock; or inducing or attempting to induce 
the purchase or sale of any penny stock. 

IX. 

I ssue an Order tha t re tains jurisdiction over t hi s action in order to implement and carry out the 
ter-rns of all ord er-s and decrees that may have been entered or to enterta in any suitable 
app li cat ion or motion by the Commission fo r additional relief within the jurisdiction of this 
Court . 

X. 

Grant such other and further relief as may be necessary and appropriate. 

RESPECTFULLY SUBMITIED, 

Edward G. Sullivan 
SENIOR TRIAL COUNSEL 

COUNSEL FOR PLAINTIFF 
U. S. SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 
3475 Lenox Road, N.E., Suite 1000 
Atlanta, Georgia 30326-1234 
(404) 842-7612 
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u.s. SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION 

Litigation Release No. 18016 I March 6, 2003 

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION V. MICHAEL l. 
PIETRZAK, MAURICE W. FURLONG AND DONALD E. JORDAN, Civil 
Action No. 03C-1507 (N.D. 111.) 

SEC SUES OFFICERS OF HEXAGON CONSOLIDATED COMPANIES OF 
AMERICA, 'INC. AND REGISTERED ASSAYER 

The Securities and Exchange Commission announced today that it has filed 
a complaint against three men for various violations of the federal 
securities law. The three defendants are Michael J. Pietrzak of Carol 
Stream, Illinois, Maurice W. Furlong of Reno, Nevada, and Donald E. 
Jordan of Henderson, Nevada. Pietrzak and Furlong are officers and 
directors of Hexagon Consolidated Companies of America, Inc. ("HCCA"), a 
development stage mining company headquartered In Reno, Nevada. 
Pietrzak Is HCCA"s general counsel, executive vice president and secretary, 
as well as a director. Furlong is HCCA's chairman, president and CEO. 
Defendant Jordan is a registered assayer who issued misleading reports 
that falsely stated that HCCA held ore and other minerals valued at more 
than $2 billion. 

The complaint alleges a wide-range of securities law violations, including 
that misstatements were made by HCCA in filings with the Commission. 
Pietrzak and Furlong engaged In protracted efforts to fraudulently increase 
the stock price and value of the company by, among other means, filing 
false and misleading registration statements and periodic and current 
reports, and by Issuing false press releases and a letter to shareholders. 
During the same time, Pietrzak and Furlong sold a total of more than 79.7 
million shares of HCCA stock, fraudulently receiving at least $4.2 million. 
The complaint also alleges that from 1996 through 2001 HCCA, through 
the efforts of Pietrzak and Furlong, reported to the public that is was an 
entity with substantial assets when, in fact, It was virtually worthless. 
Defendant Jordan engaged in fraud when he Issued false and misleading 
reports that valued HCCA's mining assets at more than $2 billion. 

Pietrzak and Furlong are charged' with violations of the antifraud provisions 
of Section 17(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 (IISecurities Act") and Section 
10(b) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ("Exchange Act"') and Rule 
10b-S thereunder. They are charged with misstatements in filings with the 
Commission that aided and abetted violations of Section 13(a) of the 
Exchange Act and Rules 12b-20, 13a-l, 13a-11, 13a-13 thereunder. 
Pietrzak and Furlong are also charged with aiding and abetting violations 
involving internal accounting controls and books and records violations of 
Sections 13(b)(2)(A} and 13(b)(2)(B) of the Exchange Act. Pietrzak and 
Furlong are both charged with books and records violations of Section 
13(b)(S) of the Exchange Act and Rules 13b2-1 thereunder. As a final 
count against him, Furlong is charged with violations of stock ownership 
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reporting provisions of Sections 16{a) of the Exchange Act and Rules 16a-2 
and 16a-3 thereunder. 

As to the remaining defendant, Jordan is charged with violations of the 
antifraud provisions of Section i7{a) of the Sec"urities Act and Section 
lOeb) of the Exchange Act and Rule lOb-S thereunder. He is also charged 
with aiding and abetting violations of Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act 
and Rule 13a-1 thereunder. 

The complaint asks the Court to issue permanent Injunctions and to order 
dlsgorgement, prejudgment interest thereon and civil penalties against 
each defendant. The Commission also seeks orders against Pietrzak and 
Furlong barring them from serving as officers and directors in the future, 
and imposing a penny stock bar against them. 
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~UPERIOR COURT OF ARIZONA 
MARICOPA COUNTY 

*** FILED *** 
04/01/2002 

03/27/2002 CLERK OF THE COURT 
FORM VOOOA 

HONORABLE REBECCA A. ALBRECHT 

CV 2001-012269 

L. Falkenburg 
Deputy 

The lease, at issue here, permits the leaseholder to 
process material and remove valuable minerals. The statutory 
scheme distinguishes between valuable minerals and common 
variety minerals. Valuable minerals are subject to lease, 
common variety minerals are subject to auction. The term of the 
valuable mineral lease is twenty years. During term of the 
lease the department must review planned operations to assure 
that they are consistent with the lease, it was under this 
responsibility that this review was held. The lease does not 
give the leaseholder permission to mine common variety mineral 
to extract from it whatever valuable minerals it may contain. 

The question of whether or not the extraction process 
can/would be profitable is not the ultimate question to be 
answered but it does aide in determining whether or not the rock 
on a particular piece of lease land is valuable mineral or 
common variety mineral. 

The State Land Department determined based on the facts 
presented to it, that the mineral to be mined was common variety 
mineral. There were facts presented upon which that finding 
could be made. 

Having determined that the proposed operation would be 
using common variety mineral and not valuable mineral, the State 
Land Department could and did properly find that the proposed 
operation exceeded the permission granted by the lease. 

Having found that the proposed operation exceeded the 
permission granted by the lease the Department properly denied 
the proposed plans of operation. 

The decision is affirmed. 
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MINUTE ENTRY 

The Appeal of the Administrative Decision has been under 
advisement. 

The first issue presented to the court is whether this 
court has jurisdiction to hear this appeal. The state takes the 
position that there is pending a sua sponte order to reconsider 
the prior decision and that until that review is complete the 
order is not final and therefore not appealable. The court's 
review of the procedural issues persuades the court that this 
appeal was properly taken and that jurisdiction does lie with 
this court. 

The plaintiff's predecessor on this Mineral Lease mined the 
area for gold. Through the mining and extraction process rock 
and other debris was left on the si te. The plaintiff plans to 
use that rock and debris to extract further valuable minerals. 
The state contends that the rock and debris is now common 
variety mineral and is not available to plaintiff to use 
pursuant to its valuable mineral lease. 
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. , ,.t Office of Administrative Hearings 
1400 West Washington, Suite 101 - Phoenix, Arizona 85007 

Telephone (602)-542-9826 FAX (602)-542-9827 

Michael Anable, Director 
State Land Department 
AnN: Merv Mason 
1616 West Adams 
Phoenix, AZ 85007 

Re: 01 F-009-LAN 

PEEPLES, INC., 

Com plai nant, 

-v-

May 14, 2001 

ARIZONA STATE LAND DEPARTMENT, 

Respondent. 

Dear Mr. Anable: 

Cliff J. Vanell 
Director 

COMMISSIONER 
STATE LAND DEPARTMENT 

Please find the decision of the Office of Administrative Hearings for the 

above entitled matter. 

Mission Statement: We will contribute to the quality of life in the State of Arizona by fairl y and 

impartially hearing the contested matters of our fellow citizens arising out of Slate regulation . 



, 
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IN THE OFFICE OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS 

2 

3 IN THE MAnER OF MINERAL LEASE 
NO. 11-86475 FOR THE STATE LAND 

4 DESCRIBED THEREIN. 

No. 01 F-009-LAN 

RECOMMENDED DECISION 
OF THE ADMINISTRATIVE 
LAW JUDGE 

5 

LESSEE: EUGENE BENDER AND 
6 ARNOLD SPIELMAN 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

27 

28 

29 

30 

APPELLANT: PEEPLES, INC. 

On January 18-19, March 14-16,2001, a five day hearing was held in this matter 
• 'I. : • ~ 

regarding a Notice of Default and Denial of Plan of Operation issued by the 

Department. Attorney JeJry L. Haggard represented Peeples, Inc. ("Peeples"). 

Assistant Attorney General Theresa Craig represented the Arizona State Land 

Department (the "Department"). Evidence and testimony were presented. Based upon 

a review of the record, the undersigned Administrative Law Judge makes the following 

Findings of Fact, Conclusions of Law and Recommended Decision. 

FINDINGS OF FACT 

A. The Mineral Lease. 

1. On or about May 2, 1983, Mineral Lease No. 11-86475 (the IIMineral Leasell
) was 

issued to Arnold Spielman and Eugene Bender ("Spielman and Bender") for a term of 

twenty years expiring on May 1, 2003. See Department's Exhibit 12. The Mineral 

Lease required only a $5,000 bond. kL 

2. On or about October 11, 1983, Mr. Ed. Spalding, the Department's geologist, 

prepared a Mineral Lease Application Evaluation Report ("Report") regarding the 

Mineral Lease. See Peeples' Exhibit C. Mr. Spalding included an assay summary 

performed by Arizona Testing Laboratories in his Report. See Peeples' Exhibit B. The 

Arizona Testing Laboratories' assay summary was provided to Mr. Spalding by 

Spielman and Bender. Mr. Spalding wrote the following in his Report: 

Office of Administrative Hearings 
1400 West Washington , Suite 101 

Phoen ix, Arizona 85007 
(602) 542-9826 
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12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 
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20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

There is little doubt that a valuable mineral deposit has been proven 

to exist on the S.W. Flow claim group. This, along with the fact that 

the Copper Basin District is one of the better placer gold producers 

historically, I recommend approval of [the Spielman and Bender] 

application. 

See Peeples' Exhibit C. 

3. The Mineral Lease specifically stated the following : 

Lessee agrees that before initiating exploration, development, or mining 
operations on the leased premises, lessee shall submit to the Arizona State 
Land Department a plan outlining the proposed operations and the measures 
to be taken to reasonably protect the environment from adverse effects probable 
under such operations ... Upon approval by the State Land Commissioner, the 
plan shall attach to and become a part of the lease, and the lessee may proceed 
with the operations proposed. 

See Department's Exhibit 12, paragraph 21. 

4. Mr. Michael Rice is the Manager of the Department's Minerals Section. Mr. Rice 

testified that the purpose of a plan of operation is to keep the Department informed 

about the lessee's mining operations at the mining property. Mr. Rice testified that the 

Department has a responsibility to manage trust lands which includes mineral 

development. Mr. Rice testified that the Department is obligated to ensure that there is 

no unnecessary or undue degradation of the mining property, that operations are 

conducted in a workmanli~e manner, and that reclamation and closure of the property 

will be done in accordance with good mining practice. 

26 5. Mr. Rice testified that the Department conducted a mineral examination of the 

27 mining property prior to issuing the Min·eral Lease. However, Mr. Rice conceded that in 

28 his experience, the Department has never conducted a mineral examination to 

29 

30 
2 
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determine the economics of a proposed plan of operation after a mineral lease has 

been issued. 

B. The First and Second Plans of Operation. 

6. On or about May 2, 1983, Spielman and Bender submitted the first plan of operation 

for the Mineral Lease. See Peep Ie's Exhibit D. Spielman and Bender stated that they 

had discovered a new deposit of gravel and clays containing feasible amounts of placer 

gold. ~ This plan of operation was approved by the Department. However, the 

approval document is missing from the Department's files. 

7. Mr. Rice testified that Spielman and Bender subsequently submitted an amended 

plan of operation to the Department that detailed mining operations that were not 

covered in the original plan of operation. Mr. Rice testified that the Spielman and 

Bender mining operation was implemented in conformance with the amended plan of 

operation. Mr. Rice testified that the amended plan of operation did not propose the 

mining of platinum group metals, nor did it involve mining or reprocessing the material 

in the tailings ponds. Mr. Rice testified that the amended plan of operation was 

approved by the Department. However, the amended plan of operation and its 

approval document are missing from the Department's files. 

20 8. From 1987 to 1989, Spielman and Bender mined, processed and recovered gold 

21 from the Mineral Lease property (the "Property"). The Property is located in Yavapai 

22 County. Spielman and Bender processed 123,071 tons of gravel and produced 688.63 

23 ounces of gold valued at more than $308,000.00. See Department's Exhibit 7. Most of 

24 the material that was discarded during the mining of the Property was discharged into 

25 tailings ponds. The economic value of the discarded tailings in the tailings ponds is the 

26 primary issue in the current dispute between Peeples and the Department. 

27 

28 

29 

30 
3 
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C. The Subcontract. 

9. In December of 1990, Mr. Spielman and Mr. Alvin Schlabach, a representative of 

Peeples, had a meeting with Mr. Rice. See Peeples' Exhibit F. At this meeting, Mr. 

Rice, Mr. Spielman and Mr. Schlabach discussed the possibility of a subcontract of the 

Mineral Lease. kL 

10. On or about May 11, 1992, a subcontract (the "Subcontract") was entered into 

between Spielman & Bender and Peeples. See Department's Exhibit 15. There is no 

document in the Department's files showing the Commissioner's written approval of the 
9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

Subcontract. 

11. On or about May 20, ,1992, Mr. Rice inspected the Property. See Peeples' 

Exhibit I. Mr. Rice found that Spielman and Bender had failed to properly reclaim the 

Property or to remove inoperable equipment. kL 

15 12. On July 30, 1992 and September 1, 1992, Mr. Schlabach submitted a copy of the 

16 Subcontract to the Department. See Peeples' Exhibits F,G & H. On April 30, 1996, Mr. 

17 Schlabach faxed a copy of the Subcontract to the Department. See Peeples' Exhibit F. 

18 

19 13. In 1992, Mr. Rice told Mr. Schlabach that "for the time .being ... [the Subcontract] 

20 was sufficient given the fact that [the Department] was looking at reclamation and 

21 testing". Mr. Rice never told ,Mr. Schlabach that the' Subcontract had to be approved by 

22 the Department. Furthermore, Mr. Rice never told Peeples in 1992 or 1996 that the 

23 Subcontract would require the written approval of the Department. 

24 

25 

26 

27 

28 

29 

30 

11., Mr. Rice testified that' he believed that the purpose of the Subcontract was to show 

that Peeples (including Mr. Schlabach) was the operator for Spielman and Bender 

under the Mineral Lease. Accordingly, Mr. Rice testified that he believed that the 

Subcontract did not require the Department's approval. 

4 
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15. On September 1, 2000, the Dep?rtment sent a letter t6 Peeples stating that the 

Subcontract was never approved by the Department. See Department's Exhibit 21. 

Prior to September 1, 2000, the Department had never informed Peeples that the 

failure to obtain written approval of the Subcontract from the Department would 

constitute a basis for default or would cause the deniaJ of the plans of operation. 

Surety Bonds 
16. Mr. Rice testified that there was only a $5,000.00 surety bond on the Property in 

1992. Merchants Bonding Company was the bonding company that issued the 

$5,000.00 surety bond. See Peeples' Exhibit I. On July 1, 1992, Mr. Rice wrote a letter 

to Merchants Bonding Company suggesting that Mr. Schlabach might be able to 

complete the reclamation on the Property. kL 

17. On or about July 7, 1992, Merchants Bonding Company wrote a letter to Mr. Rice 

accepting Mr. Schlabach's proposal to re-contour and seed the Property. See Peeples' 

Exhibit J. Merchants Bonding Company also requested a written proposal from Mr. 

Schlabach outlining his reclamation plans. kL Several more letters passed between 

Mr. Rice and Merchants Bonding Company regarding the reclamation of the Property. 

See Peeples' Exhibits K, ~, M & N. On November 12, 1992, Mr. Rice wrote that "Mr. 

Schlabach has indicated that reclamation and seeding will be conducted in accordance 

with the terms of the [Mineral Lease]." See Peeples' Exhibit M. Mr. ~ice also sent a 

copy of the Subcontract to Merchants Bonding Company. kL Mr. Rice testified that he 

never told Merchants Bonding Company that the Subcontract had not been approved 

by the Department. 

25 18. On August 6, 1991, the Department asked Mr. Schlabach for a Certificate of 

26 Deposit regarding the Mineral Lease. See Peeples' Exhibit O. On or about August 21, 

27 1991, Peeples submitted a $5,000 security assignment to the Department. See 

28 Peeples' Exhibit P. 

29 

30 
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19. On or about March 13, 1996, Peeples submitted (and the Department accepted) 

two additional surety bonds, each in the amount of $5,000.00. See Peeples' Exhibits Q 

& R. 

20, Mr. Rice conceded that it was reasonable for Merchants Bonding Company to 

believe that the Subcontract was valid and effective because of the Department's 

aforementioned correspondence with Merchants Bonding Company and because 
7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

Peeples had submitted the surety bonds to the Department. 

21. Mr. Rice conceded that it was reasonable for Peeples to believe that the 

Department had recognized the Subcontract as valid and effective because the 

Department had accepted the surety bonds from Peeples in an amount that was triple 

th~ amount required under the Mineral Lease. 

Rental Payments 
22. Each year between 1993 and 2000, Peeples paid (and the Department accepted) 

the annual rental payments for the Mineral Lease. See Peeples' Exhibit S, 

23. Rent was due and payable on the Mineral Lease on May 2, 1994, See Peeples' 
18 

Exhibit T. On or about May 18, 1994, the Department issued to Peeples a Notice of 
19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

27 

Default and Order to Pay Rent and Royalty. ~ The Notice of Default and Order to Pay 

Rent and Royalty named Peeples as a Lessee under the Mineral Lease. ~ Peeples 

paid the delinquent rent on May 24, 1994. 

Affidavits of Performance 

24. Peeples submitted (and the Department accepted) affidavits of performance of 

assessment work and mining activity regarding the Mineral Lease for each year from 

1991 through 2000. See Peeples' Exhibit U. 

28 25. On three occasions (October 19, 1995, November 21, 1995 and April 27, 1998), 

29 the Department sent letters to Peeples requesting the submission of assessment work 

30 
6 
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affidavits. See Peeples' Exhibits V, W, X. None of these letters advised Peeples that 

the Subcontract had not been approved by the Department. ~ 

26. Mr. Rice testified that to the best of his knowledge, until his September 1, 2000 

letter was sent to Peeples, the Department had never before defaulted a mineral lease 

because of the absence of the Department's written approval of a transfer of a mineral 

lease. Mr. Rice testified that the Department normally advises lessees or assignees 
7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

that the Department's written approval of a lease transfer will be required. 

27. Mr. Rice testified that to the bestof his knowledge, until his September 1, 2000 

letter was sent to Peeples, the Department had never before denied a plan of operation 

because of the absence of the Department's written approval of a transfer of a mineral 

lease. 

D. The Third and Fourth Plans of Operation. 

28. On November 3, 1992, a third-plan of operation (the "1992 Plan") was submitted to 

the Department by a representative of Peeples. See Department's Exhibit 13. The 

Department provided no written approval or disapproval of the 1992 Plan until 
17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

26 

27 

28 

29 

30 

September 1, 2000. See Department's Exhibit 21. 

29. ·The 1992 Plan stateq the following: 

We will be reworking the refuse discharge pile, stockpile & ponds. These areas 
were not reclaimed by the Rainbow Mining Co. We will be clearing some scrub 
brush on the west side of the discharge pile to make room for the material to be 
reclaimed. There will be two ponds built on the property. These are to be 
located to the S-W of the pile of the wash. 

See Department's Exhibit 13. The "Applicant" for the 1992 Plan was Peeples and Alvin 

Schlabach. ~ The 1992 Plan also identified Peeples as the operator. ~ It should be 

noted that the 1992 Plan was the first plan of operation that set forth Peeples' intent to 

mine the discarded tailings from the Spielman and Bender operation. It does not show 

an intent to mine platinum group metals. 

7 
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30. On March 15, 1996, a fourth pla~ of operation (the "1996 Plan") was submitted to 
the Department by a representative of Peeples. See Department's Exhibit 14. The 
Department provided no written approval or disapproval of the 1996 Plan until 
September 1, 2000. See Department's Exhibit 21 . 

31. The 1996 Plan stated the following: 

We will process and reclaim the stockpile, the tailings, the settling ponds and 
other areas left undone by the former Mining Co. The material will be processed 
thru a grizzly, thru a scrubber trummel, across a screen system and then the 
fines go thru the riechart system, middlings go thru a bowl & sluce box and the 
oversize is discharged. The fines and middlings concentrates are then put 
across tables for gold recovery. Estimation of yards of materials to be handled 
and processed is 600,000 to 800,000 yards. The Plant will be operating 8 to 10 
hours per day, 5 days per week. 

See Department's Exhibit 14. The 1996 Plan is not signed. ~ The 1996 Plan 
identified Peeples as the operator. ~ 

32. The 1996 Plan listed 38 items of equipment to be placed on the Property . ~ The 
1996 Plan also stated that a 1.5 million gallon fresh water storage pond would be 
installed on the Property. ~ 

.. 
33. On June 7,2000, a fifth plan of operation (the "2000 Plan") was submitted to the 
Department by a representative of Peeples. See Department's Exhibit 20. The 
Department provided no written approval or disapproval of the 2000 Plan until 
September 1,2000. See Department's Exhibit 21. The 2000 Plan stated the following: 

Peeples AZ proposes to reclaim and recover valuable precious metals 
from certain inventoried material placed in settling ponds by previous 
operators on the site. Peeple~ AZ will reclaim the pond areas as they 
process same. A $15,000 Reclamation Bond was placed with the State 
of Arizona in 1995: 

See Department's Exhibit 20.. The 2000 Plan was not signed by a representative of 
Peeples. ~ 

8 
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34. The 2000 Plan also stated the following: 

Evaluations of the impounded material has been an 'ongoing process 

since 1994. Assays show the presence of Gold, Silver and Platinum 

Group Metals. Beginning in 1997, extraction methods were initiated 

and have been improved to a current acceptable level. There is 

approximately 138,000 tons of material available in the ponds. Based 

on the best current available data, there are approximately 3,000,000 

ounces of recoverable precious 'metals in the ponds having a value of 

approximately $700,000,000. 

See Department's Exhibit 20. 

35. On or about September 1, 2000, the Department notified Peeples that the 1992 

Plan, 1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan were rejected because they had not been submitted 

by the lessee of record (i.e., Spielman and Bender). See Department's Exhibit 21. 

However, in December of 2000, Mr. Arnold Spielman subm'itted a letter to the 

Department stating the following: 

I received a copy of your November 22, 2000 letter to Maurice Furlong . 
You said that Peeples' activities on the property that is covered by Mineral 
Lease Agreement 11-86475 would have to be approved by me. When you 
talked with Alvin Schlabach and me many years ago and suggested that we 
enter a contract with Peeples which we did, I thought I had given my 
authorization. I entered an agreement with Peeples many years ago that 
allowed them to operate the Lease. If you need any more authorization then 
this is it. Thank you for your consideration. 

See Department's Exhibit 22. 

36 . On January 1, 2001 , a sixth plan of operation (the "2001 Plan") was submitted to 

the Department by a representative of Peeples. See Peeples' Exhibit BB. The status 

of the 2001 Plan is unknown to the undersigned Admin istrative Law Judge. 

9 
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E. Envi"ronmental Concerns. 

37. In 1996, Mr. Schlabach telephoned Mr. Rice and requested permission to begin 

mining the Property. Mr. Rice testified that he gave verbal permission to Mr. Schlabach 
4 

to "do a mill run test, some bulk samplings .. . " Mr. Rice further testified: 
5 

... [T]hat's why [Mr. Schlabach] placed that trommel on the site in 
6 

anticipation of doing that testing, and back to your question, that was 
7 

not part of the plan, no, it was a requirement that I had made of Mr. 
8 
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23 

24 

25 
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27 

28 

29 

30 

Schlabach beginning in 1992 that he do some testing on the-property 

to confirm the feasibility of processing the tailings. 

See 3-14 Transcript, page 61. 

38. Mr. Rice conceded that he never put a limit on the quantity of material to be 

processed by Mr. Schlabach. However, Mr. Rice testified that there was an 

understanding that Mr. Schlabach would only perform a bulk sampling in a mill run test. 

Mr. Rice testified that he allowed Mr. Schlabach to move some equipment onto the 

Property for testing purposes. Mr. Rice testified that the necessary equipment for a mill 

run test consisted generally of a grizzly, feed hopper, trommel, Reichert concentrating 

spiral, and some earth moving equipment. like a bobcat loader or small front end loader. 

39. The definition of a "mill run" in the Dictionary of Mining, Mineral, and Related 

Terms, (Second Edition), compiled by the American Geologic Institute, is "[a] given 

quantity of ore tested for its quality by actual milling; the yield of such a test." See 

Department's Exhibit 42. Mr. Rice testified that the 2000 Plan and 2001 Plan show 

equipment currently on the Property that is in excess of the equipment that he had 

authorized for a mill run test. See Department's Exhibit 20; Peeples' Exhibits BB & JJJ 

(pictu res). 

40. Mr. Rice also testified that he had previously approved of the placement of a pond . 

for testing as long as it was placed in an already disturbed area of the Property. 

10 
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However, Mr. Rice testified that he discovered during a March 1996 inspection that a 

portion of a large pond (in excess of that required for testing) had been placed in an 

undisturbed area on the Property. Mr. Rice further testified that there had been 

unauthorized excavations within the drainage areas of the Property that had previously 

been reclaimed. 

41. Dr. Ottozawa Chatupron is the Manager of the Departmenfs Engineering 
7 
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Department. In March of 1996, Mr. Rice and Dr. Chatupron inspected the Property. 

Mr. Schlabach was present for this inspection. Mr. Rice testified that the purpose of the 

inspection was to discuss the testing of the tailings on the Property and the reclamation 

of the Property. Mr. Rice testified that he or Dr. Chatupron told Mr. Schlabach that 

several conditions had to be satisfied prior to testing the tailings at the Property . Dr. 

Chatupron memorialized a list of these conditions for the Department's files. See 

Peeples' Exhibit Z. However, the Department never sent a written list of these 

conditions to Peeples or Mr. Schlabach. 

42. Mr. Rice testified that one of the conditions was for Mr: Schlabach to contact the 

Army Corps of Engineers and the Arizona Department of Environmental Quality 

("ADEQ") prior to testing on the Property to determine and resolve any environmental 
19 

20 
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issues. Mr. Rice testified that he told Mr. Schlabach to contact ADEQ and the Army 

Corps of Engineers to acquire the appropriate permits for testing on the Property. 

However, the Department never sent a letter to Peeples requiring that Peeples contact 

ADEQ or the Army Corps of Engineers. Dr. Chatupron testified that Peeples or Mr. 

Schlabach never acquired these permits in 1996. 

43. Mr. Maurice Furlong is the president and CEO of Hexagon Consolidated 

Companies of America ("HCCAll), the company that owns Peeples. He is also the 

Director of Peeples Mining Company in Nevada. Mr. Furlong testified that Peeples has 
28 

applied for the appropriate permits to mine the Property. See Peeples' Exhibits HHH & 
29 

30 
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JJJ. Mr. Furlong testified that ADEQ has already informed Peeples that a permit will 

not be necessary for mining the Property. See Peeples' Exhibit III. 

44. Mr. Rice testified that Peeples was also supposed to place rip-rap to prevent 

erosion of the tailings, construct a fence around the fresh water pond, remove 
5 

inoperable equipment from the Property, meter any water use, use corrugated pipe as a 
6 

low flow culvert for existing grade control structures within the Property's wash, and 
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construct a spillway for the freshwater pond. Mr. Rice further testified that there was 

not supposed to be any further filling or excavation in the Property's wash . However, 

as stated above, the Department never sent a letter to Peeples regarding these 

conditions. Mr. Rice testified that a subsequent inspection "revealed that Peeples had 

failed to satisfy most of the conditions. 

45. Mr. Rice testified that he spoke to Mr. Maurice Furlong by telephone in February of 

2000. Mr. ·Rice testified that Mr. Furlong asked to replace some equipment on the 

Property. Mr. Rice testified that he approved the replacement of the equipment on the 

Property. Mr. Rice also testified that Mr. Furlong asked to construct a canopy on the 
17 
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Property to provide shade for the mill run test. Mr. Rice testified that he approved the 

canopy. Mr. Rice testified that he could not recall if he had approved the construction 

of a steel framed canopy. 

46. In May of 2000, Mr. Rice and Mr. Richard Ahern, a geologist with the Department, 

made a field visit to the Property. Mr. Rice testified that he personally viewed the steel 

framed canopy on the Property. See Peeples' Exhibit GG (picture of canopy). Mr. Rice 

testified that the steel framed canopy was not what he had envisioned when he 

approved of a simple canopy to provide shade for a mill run test at the Property. 

However, Mr. Rice conceded that the steel framed canopy could be removed with no 

remnants left behind. 

47. Mr. Rice testified that substantial equipment had been moved onto the Property 
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and three additional ponds had been excavated in the Property's wash . Mr. Rice 

testified that some of the equipment, the steel framed canopy and the additional ponds 

had been placed or constructed on previously undisturbed areas of the Property. 

48. Mr. Furlong testified that he has paid over $800,000.00 for the equipment on the 

Property. Mr. Furlong testified that his extended family has paid another $400,000.00 

to mine the Property. 

F. Sale of Tailings 
49. Mr. Maurice Furlong testified that Peeples has an interest in the Mineral Lease 

because of the aforement.ioned Subcontract. See Departmenfs Exhibit 15. Mr. 

Furlong testified that Peeples contracted to sell the tailings on the Property in 1994 to a 

company named Zarzion, Ltd. However, Mr. Furlong testified that HCCA ultimately 

purchased the tailings from Zarzion,_ Ltd. Mr. Furlong testified that HCCA transferred 

the tailings back to Peeples. 

G. Expert testimony - Assays 

a. Dr. Donald Jordan - MRAL 

50. Dr. Donald E. Jordan is the owner of Metallurgical Res.earch and Assay Laboratory 

("MRAL") in Phoenix, Arizona. See Peeples' Exhibit MMM (resume). Dr. Jordan is the 

chief analytical chemist and research person for MRAL. Dr. Jordan is a registered 

assayer in the State of Arizona. Dr. Jordan is also a shareholder of HCCA, the 

company that owns Peeples. 

23 51. Peeples provided assays to the Department that were performed by Dr. Jordan and 

24 MRAL. See Department's Exhibit 2. Dr. Jordan's assays do not indicate if blanks or 

25 standards w_ere used during the assaying process. JiL Dr. Jordan's assays indicate 

26 high amounts of gold, silver and platinum group metals in the tailings at the Property. 

27 JiL Dr. Jordan's assays indicate amounts of platinum group metals that are greater 

28 than that found in producing platinum mines. 

29 

30 
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52. Dr. Jordan testified that MRAL does not participate in any governmental proficiency 

testing programs for platinum group metals. 

53. Dr. Jordan does not ~se the lead fire assay method that is a standard technique in 

the industry for assaying platinum group metals and for removing iron interferences that 

cause artificially high and incorrect results for platinum group metals and other precious 
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metals. Dr. Jordan used a Direct Current Plasma spectrometer to determine the 

amount of platinum or other precious metals in the samples. Dr. Jordan testified 

regarding acceptable wavelengths for the ICP and DCP machines. However, he could 

not discuss the technologies involved in the machines. Dr. Jordan employs a 

proprietary process to remove iron and nickel from the "dore" bars. Dr. Jordan refused 

to disclose this proprietary process. 

b. Mr. D. A. Shah 

54. Peeples also submitted assays performed by Dnyanendra A. Shah, an Arizona 

registered assayer. See Peeples' Exhibit DO. Mr. Shah is a chemist and chemical 

engineer. See Peeples' Exhibit CC (resume). He is the president of Copper State 

Analytical Laboratories ("CSAL"). Mr. Shah is not a geologist. Mr. Shah conceded that 

he has little experience in assaying platinum group metals. Mr. Shah testified that he 

has never performed platinum assays for major corporations, platinum purchasers, or 

platinum refiners. 

55. Mr. Shah assayed samples of material from the Property. He ran assays of belt 

sludge water, mill feed, sludge and a "dore" bar produced from samples put through a 

fire assay process at Minex that involved introducing nickel into the sample and 

subjecting it to a fusion process. Mr. Shah testified that he used "Dr. Jordan's 

procedure" to assay the samples. Mr. Shah explained that "Dr. Jordan's procedure" 

requires that a sample be dissolved in "aqua regia" which is combination of nitric acid 
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and hydrochloric acid. Mr. Shah testified that he found good values for the platinum 

group metals using "Dr. Jordan's procedure". 

56. Mr. Shah conceded that the Arizona Department of Health Services has found 

deficiencies in CSAL's quality control procedures. Mr. Shah conceded that the Arizona 

Department of Health Services has found' deficiencies concerning expired standards 

utilized by CSAL in detecting metals. Mr. Shah conceded that these deficiencies have 

occurred in the past year. 

57. Mr. Shah does not verify his results by running blanks and standards throughout 

the entire assay process. Mr. Shah only ran a standard through the ICP emissions 

machine to verify the manufacturer's wavelengths for platinum group metals. 

13 58. Mr. Shah testified that he also used a second procedure to assay the samples. Mr. 

14 Shah testified that the second procedure included a fire assay using tin as a collector. 

15 Mr. Shah testified that this second procedure was used to verify "Dr. Jordan's 

16 procedure". However, notable inconsistencies occurred in the results between the two 

17 procedures regarding gold and silver. 
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59. Mr. Shah attributed these inconsistencies to a lack of homogeneity in the sample. 

Mr. Shah explained that different portions of the same sample can produce different 

results. However, the values reported under the two procedures are virtually identical 

for palladium and iridium. Accordingly, the lack o~ homogeneity of the sample cannot 

account for the inconsistencies between the two procedures performed by Dr. Shah. 

60. The undersigned Administrative Law Judge finds that the assay reports submitted 

by Dr. Jordan and Mr. Shah are highly suspicious and unreliable. This-finding is based 

on the credible expert testimony presented by the Department's witnesses (discussed 

below) . 
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61. In May, 2000, the Department collected four samples of material from barrels on 

the Property and one sample from a white tub on the Property. Mr. Richard Ahern is a 

geologist for the Department. Mr: Ahern collected the samples at the Property. Mr. 

Ahern testified that a Peeples' representative told him that the sampled material in the 

barrels came from the tailings ponds. Mr. Ahern later collected two more samples at 

the Property. Mr. Ahern testified that he took the samples to Actlabs-Skyline 

("Actlabs"). Actlabs is a reputable and reliable commercial laboratory that specializes in 

platinum group metal assays . Actlabs has performed thousands of assays over the last 

year. Actlabs is well known throughout the mining industry . 

62. The Actlabs assay report showed that both blanks and standards were utilized. 

Blanks and standards are used to assure that the assay procedures are accurate and 

produce reliable results. A "blank" is a material known to contain none of the elements 

of interest in the analysis. A "standard", or reference material, is a material containing a 

specific known concentration of the element. See Department's Exhibit 29, pp. 26-27. 

Mr. Ahern testified that the Actlabs assay report showed an assay grade for gold of 

.005 ounces per ton for the materials sampled by the Department from the barrels. See 

Department's Exhibit 1. 

63. Mr. Ahern testified that he calculated that Peeples will spend a minimum of $4.81 

per ton to produce $1.37 per ton worth of gold., operating at a loss of $3.44 per ton or 

more. See Department's Exhibit 7 (Ahern Report). Mr. Ahern further calculated that 

Peeples would spend in excess of $704,883.00 to produce less than $188,736.00 worth 

of gold at an operating cost of $1,021.57 per ounce. J5i Mr. Ahern concluded that this 

would create a direct operating loss of $516,148.00 for Peeples. J5i Mr. Ahern testified 

that the Actlabs assay report showed platinum values that were too minimal to even 

consider. 

c. Dr. Eric Hoffman - Actlabs 

64. Dr. Eric Hoffman testified regarding assay procedures and technology . Dr. Eric 
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Hoffman has a Bachelor of Science degree from McGill University in Montreal, Canada; 

a Master of Science degree from McGill University; and a Ph.D. in geochemistry from 

the University of Toronto. See Department's Exhibit 4 (resume). Dr. Hoffman's Ph.D. 

thesis dealt with platinum group metals and the gold content of nickel sulfide ores. He 

has written numerous papers regarding assay techniques. He is president of 

Activational Laboratories, Ltd. and is a major shareholder in Actlabs. 

65. Dr. Hoffman testified that Actlabs participates in proficiency testing and has been 

deemed proficient in testing for gold, platinum and palladium by the Canada Center for 

Mineral and Energy Technology (CANMET). Actlabs also is accredited to the 

Standards Council of Canada and the International Standards Organization. 

66. Dr. Hoffman testified that Actlabs uses blanks and standards in its testing. Dr. 

Hoffman testified that most mainstream commercial laboratories will routinely use 

blanks and standards to validate their results. Dr. Hoffman testified that blanks and 

standards are used as a check to make sure that the values that are obtained in the 

assays are reliable relative to what was obtained on the certified reference materials. 

67. Dr. Hoffman testified that there is no reason to believe ·that protocols for assaying 

and security were not followed regarding the samples submitted by the Department 

from the Property. Dr. Hoffman testified that the techniques used by Actlabs to assay 

the Department's samples from the Property involved a combination of lead fire assay 

collection, followed by an ICP/MS finish on the analyses. Dr. Hoffman testified that this 

technique is aimed at detecting very low levels of platinum and palladium. Dr. Hoffman 

testified that the lead fire assay collection technique is the mainstream technique used 

by virtually all labs that are assaying gold, platinum and palladium. 

28 68. Dr. Hoffman testified that the lead fire assay com·ponent of the analysis is 

29 necessary to separate iron from the gold and platinum metals. Dr. Hoffman testified 

30 
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that this pre-concentration of the precious metals (e.g., gold or platinum) is necessary to 

avoid iron interference using the ICP emissions spectrometer or the Direct Current 

Plasma instrumentation. The ICP/MS and Neutron Activation techniques used by 

Actlabs are substantially different methodologies from the ICP emissions spectrometer 

used by Mr. Shah in assaying on behalf of Peeples and the DCP emissions 

spectrometer used by Dr. Jordan in assaying on behalf of Peeples. 

69. Dr. Hoffman compared the Actlabs assay report to Dr. Jordan's MRAL assay 

report. See Department's Exhibits 1 & 2. Both reports pertained to the assaying of 

virtually the same material on the Property. Dr. Hoffman testified: 

There is no resemblance whatsoever. [Dr. Jordan's] numbers - I would have 

to do the calculations, but we're talking many orders of magnitude difference 

in values. [Actlabs] is showing essentially background levels and [Dr. Jordan is] 

showing the most phenomenal values that I've ever seen. 

See 1-18-01 Transcript, page 107. 

70. Dr. Hoffman testified that the Actlabs assay report showed some minor amounts of 

gold in some of the sampres collected by the Department from the Property. Dr. 

Hoffman testified that it would not be economically feasible to extract the gold from the 

Property. Dr. Hoffman testified that it would not be economically feasible to mine 

platinum from the Property even if the price of platinum escalated to "many thousand 

times of what it is now." 

71. Dr. Hoffman testified that Actlabs also used a second assay procedure involving a 

nickel sulfide fire assay concentration, followed by a neutron activation analysis 

technique. Dr. Hoffman has pioneered the assay techniques using nickel sulfide as a 

collector. The results from the nickel sulfide assay collection procedure also showed 

insignificant amounts of gold, platinum and paladium for the five samples collected from 

the Property. 
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72. Dr. Hoffman reviewed the assays performed by Mr. Shah and CSAL. Dr. Hoffman 

testified that Mr. Shah failed to properly consider interferences that can provide false 

values for an element. Dr. Hoffman testifi.ed that there was an obvious problem with the 
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furnace that was used by Mr. Shah during his assay. Dr. Hoffman further testified that 

Mr. Shah failed to indicate if he had added tellurium to the tin fire assay procedure. Dr. 

Hoffman explained that tellurium is essential to the tin fire assay procedure. Dr. 

Hoffman also noted other inconsistencies in Mr. Shah's assays. See 3-15 Transcript, 
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pp.142-161. 

73 . Mr. Rice testified that the Department also sent the five initial samples (returned by 

Actlabs) to Bondar-Clegg for analysis, along with two samples of black sand heavy 

mineral fraction taken from the Property. See Department's Exhibit 27 (Bondar-Clegg 

Report). Mr. Rice testified that Bondar-Clegg is a very well known analytical lab in 

Canada. Bondar-Clegg used blanks and standards in its analysis. liL Mr. Rice 

testified that the Bondar-Clegg assay results are consistent with the Actlabs assay 

results. 

d. Mr. Matt Shumaker 
74. Mr. Matt Schumaker is employed as a geologist for the U.S. Department of Interior, 

Bureau of Land Management, National Training Center in Phoenix, Arizona. Mr. 

Schumaker is registered as a professional geologist with the Arizona State Board of 

Technical Registration. Mr. Schumaker reviews assay reports for mineral patent 

applications for the U.S. Secretary of Interior. 

75. Mr. Schumaker testified that he has reviewed assay reports created by Dr. Jordan. 

Mr. Schumaker testified that in one instance, the federal government reviewed a claim 
26 

that gold and platinum were present in substantial values on federal land in Nevada. 
27 

Mr. Schumaker testified that the claim was supported by assay reports created by Dr. 
28 

29 
Jordan. -Mr. Schumaker testified that Dr. Jordan's assays "showed purported 
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concentrations of gold, silver, platinum, palladium and other precious metals in 

concentrations that are basically unprecedented on earth." See 3-14 Transcript, p. 162. 

76. Mr. Schumaker testified that he sent three samples to Dr. Jordan for testing. Mr. 

Schumaker testified that two of the samples came from the Nevada mining claim. Mr. 
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Schumaker testified that the third sample came from his front yard. Mr. Schumaker 

testified that he never told Dr. Jordan that one sample was from his front yard. Mr. 

Schumaker testified that Dr. Jordan provided assay results that were incorrect. 

77. Mr. Schumaker testified that Dr. Jordan and MRAL incorrectly reported significant 

amounts of platinum in the sample that consisted of yard dirt. See Department's Exhibit 

29, pp. 35-39. Mr. Schumaker testified that MRAL reported assay results showing no 

platinum when it was provided with a sample of highly enriched platinum from the 

Stillwater Platinum Mine in Montana. kL The report produced by the federal examiners 

recommended that the federal government not rely on assays performed by MRAL or 

Dr. Jordan. The report concluded: 

The poor lab technique and wildly incorrect results for blanks and 
standards cause all results reported by MRAL to be suspect. ... The 
problems that we found cast considerable doubt on any assays reported 
by this laboratory. We believe that results reported by MRAL, Donald Jordan 
or the staff of MRAL should not be accepted at face value by the BLM for any 
purpose, and that independent analysis of verifiable samples by an unrelated, 
competent lab must be required . 

22 See Department's Exhibit 29, p. 39. 

23 e. Dr. Levitt Clark Arnold 
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78. Dr. Levitt Clark Arnold is a geologist. See Department's Exhibit 31 (resume). Dr. 

Arnold testified that he was asked to review a -mining claim in Nevada in 1998. Dr. 

Arnold testified that the mining claim was based on a~say reports created by Dr. Jordan 

showing large quantities of precious and platinum group metals. Dr. Arnold testified 

that he sampled the mining claim. Dr. Arnold testified that he also collected a sample 

from a street corner in Tucson, Arizona. Dr. Arnold testified that he sent the samples to 
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Dr. Jordan and to a reputable company called Actlabs. See Department's Exhibit 32 

(Arnold Report). 

79. Dr. Arnold testified that the Actlabs assay report showed that the samples from the 

mining claim and the Tucson street corne~ showed no precious or platinum group 
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metals . However, Dr. Arnold testified that Dr. Jordan found significant amounts of 

platinum and precious metals in the mining claim samples. Dr. Arnold further testified 

that Dr. Jordan also found significant amounts of platinum and precious metals in the 

sample taken from the Tucson street corner. ·" O( Arnold co'ncluded that he would never 

rely on assays performed by Dr. Jordan. 

f. Dr. Sydney Williams 

80. Dr. Sydney Williams has a Bachelor's and Master's degree from the Michigan 

School of Mines. Dr. Williams also has a Doctorate in mineralogy, petrography and 

geochemistry from the University of Arizona. He is currently a consultant in the mineral 

exploration industry. Dr. Sydney Williams performed an X-ray fluorescence analysis on 

samples taken from the Property by the Department to identify the samples' component 

elements. Dr. Williams testified that he found no trace of gold or platinum in the 

samples. 

g. Dr. Charles Miller 

81. Dr. Charles Miller is an Arizona Registered Geologist, ':Vith a Bachelor of a Science 

degree in Mining Engineering from Lehigh University; a Bachelor ofa Arts degree in 

Geology from Lehigh University; and a Master's and Ph.D. degree in Geology from 

Stanford University. Dr. Miller has 43 years of experience in economic geology and 

mineral exploration. He has worked in most of the western United States, Mexico, 

Canada, Central America and the Carribean. On January 13 & 14, 2001, Dr. Miller 

inspected the Property. Dr. Miller prepared a report (the "Miller Report") describing the 

location of the Property and the geologic conditions at the Property, See Department's 

Exhibit 3. The purpose of the Miller Report was to evaluate the geologic conditions that 
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affected the mineral values of the tailings on the Property. ~ 

82. Dr. Miller reviewed the Mineral Lease Appli~ation Evaluation Report prepared by 

Mr. Spalding. See Department's Exhibit C. Dr. Miller testified that Mr. Spalding found 

that the average grade of gold was .02 for the samples taken by Mr. Spalding in 1983 of 
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the Property. 

83. Dr. Miller testified tha~ Actlabs is considered one of the most accurate and reliable 

labs in the country regarding assays. Dr. Miller testified that Actlabs is well known 

throughout the mining industry. Dr. Miller reviewed the Actlabs assay report on the 

samples taken from the Property. See Department's Exhibit 1. Dr. Miller testified that 

the assays showed that the ounces per t~n of gold range from .000280 to .0143. Dr. 

Miller testified that it would not be economically feasible to mine gold at such a low 

grade. 

84. Dr. Miller testified that the Actlabs assay report showed that the ounces per ton of 

platinum range from .000014 to .00032. See Department's Exhibit 1. Dr. Miller testified 

that it would also not be economically feasible to mine platinum at such a low grade. 

Dr. Miller concluded that the geologic setting of the Property made it geologically 

unlikely that any significant concentrations of platinum group metals would occur in the 

small gold placer deposits in the Property. See Department's Exhibit 3. Dr. Miller 

testified that there are no mines in Arizona that are primarily producing platinum. 

23 85. Dr. Miller also reviewed the assay reports submitted by MRAL regarding samples 

24 taken from the Property. See Department's Exhibit 2. Dr. Miller testified that he was 

25 not familiar with Dr. Jordan or MRAL. Dr. Miller testified that he would not rely on the 

26 MRAL assay report because it failed to set forth the technique used by MRAL in 

27 assaying the samples from the Property. Furthermore, Dr. Miller testified that the 

28 MRAL assay report failed to show if blanks and standards were used. Dr. Miller 

29 explained that blanks and standards are used to verify that the assay procedures are 

30 
22 



2 

3 

4 

5 

. ' 

accurate. 

86. Dr. Miller defined "tailings" as a term used in the mining industry to represent 

rejects from a processing operation ... the material from which the valuable minerals 

have been extracted. Mr. Miller defined "waste" as material that has no economic 

value, no valuable concentrations, or ecoDomically recoverable concentrations of 
6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

valuable elements. Mr. Miller testified that the tailings on the Property are waste rock. 

h. Dr. Anthony Naldrett 
87. Dr. Anthony Naldrett holds a Masters of Science degree and a Ph.D. from Queen's 

University in Canada in rocks, minerals, and the geochemistry of copper/nickel/platinum 

deposits. See Departmenfs Exhibit 5 (resume). Dr. Naldrett has worked in just about 

every copper-nickel and platinum deposit in the world and has spent all of his 

professional career analyzing copper/nickel deposits and the platinum group elements 

contained within. 

88. Dr. Naldrett testified that the nickel sulphide fire assay coupled with neutron 

activation finish used by Actlabs is the standard technique used in the industry for 
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detecting the platinum group elements. 

89. Dr. Naldrett concluded that the Propertis geologic setting would make it unlikely 

that any concentrations of platinum group metals would occur in the gold placer 

deposits in the Property. 

90. Dr. Naldrett compared the Actlabs assay report to Dr. Jordan's MRAL assay report. 

See Departmenfs Exhibits 1 .. & 2. Dr. Naldrett found the results reported in the Actlabs 

assay report to be more believable because of the geology of the Property. Dr. Naldrett 

testified that the Actlabs assay report showed that the samples collected at the Property 

are waste. Dr. Naldrett testified that there are no primary producers in the world that 

are mining platinum group metal deposits of a grade as low as that reported by Actlabs 

for the samples collected at the Property. 
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91. Dr. Naldrett also reviewed Dr. Jordan's MRAL assay report. See Department's 

Exhibit 2. Dr. Naldrett testified that he is not aware of any mine in the world producing 

values as high as the values reported by Dr. Jordan. Dr. Naldrett testified that Dr. 

Jordan's values are one hundred times greater than the values reported from any 
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deposit in the world. 

92. On or about October 20, 2000, the Department issued to Peeples a Notice of 

Default and Denial of Plan of Operation that stated the following: 

Pursuant to A.R.S. 37-289, notice is given that the above referenced lease is in default 
due to the following lease violation(s): . 
1. State Mineral Lease conditions provide under Page 1, Paragraph 5 that the lessee 

"shall not use nor permit the use of said lands and premises for any other purpose 
than herein authorized." The Mineral lease conditions provide under Page 3, 
Paragraph 2 that the permit "is issued for such leasable minerals now owned by the 
State of Arizona." The tailings constitute a common variety mineral under A.R.S. 
§27-271 ·and are _not subject to mining, processing, or disposal under mineral lease 
agreement 11-86475 and would be instead be subject to public auction under 
A.R.S. § 27-271. 

2. State Mineral Lease conditions provide under Page 2, Paragraph 13 that "This lease 
is made and accepted subject to existing law and any laws hereinafter enacted, also 
to the regulations relative to such leases heretofore or hereafter prescribed by the 
lessor. Pursuant to Arizona Administrative Code R 12-5 .. 511 and Page 2, Paragraph 
13 of the lease agreement, a sublease requires approval by the Commissioner. The 
document entitled "subcontract", dated May 11, 1992, is a sublease that has not 
been approved by the Commissioner. 

3. State Mineral Lease conditions provide under Page 2, Paragraph 13 that "This lease 
is made and accepted subject to existing law and any laws hereinafter enacted, also 
to the regulations relative to such leases heretofore or hereafter prescribed by the 
lessor. The conditions prerequisite to testing addressed environmental concerns 
and were required in order to avoid regulatory violations. The unauthorized 
excavation without necessary permits, is a regulatory violation and, therefore, a 
violation of the lease. 

4. State Mineral Lease conditions provide under Page 4, Paragraph 21 that the Lessee 
agrees that before initiating exploration, development, or mining operations on the 
leased premises, lessee shall submit to the Arizona State Land Department a plan 
outlining the proposed operations and ·the measures to be taken to reasonably 
protect the environment from adverse effects probable under the operations. Upon 
approval by the State Land Commissioner, the plan shall attach to and become a 
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part of this lease, and the lessee may proceed with the operations proposed. The 
construction of footings and a steel framed canopy along with the placement of 
equipment beyond that required for testing, and the excavation of tailings ponds 
designed for mining all constitute development undertaken without approval of a 
plan of operation by the Land Commissioner, in violation of Page 4, paragraph 21 of 
the lease agreement. 

See Notice of Default and Denial of Plan of Operation. The Department advised 
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Peeples that it had 45 days to cure the aforementioned defaults. & 

93. On or about October 20, 2000, the Department also denied the 1992 Plan, the 

1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan for the following reasons: 

1. The plans of operation propose mining tailings which contain no economically 
recoverable mineral values and pursuant to A.R.S. §27 -271 are common variety 
minerals not subject to disposal under Mineral Lease Agreement 11-86475 and 
state law. The plans of operation propose ~ctivities that do not comport with the 
law, and therefore, should not be approved. Additionally, it is not in the best 
interests of the Trust to approve the June 7,2000, plan that indicates mineral values 
the Department is unable to confirm. -

2. The operator identified in the plans of operation has exceeded the scope of 
authorized non-mining activities on the leased premises, failed to address 
environmental concerns on the property and is, therefore, an unacceptable operator. 
It is not in the best interests of the Trust to allow an operator onto the property who 
cannot be relied upon to conduct operations in conformance with the lease and 
agreed upon conditions. 

3. The plans of operation are incomplete, being either unsigned or not signed by an 
authorized agent. The document entit"led "Subcontract", dated May 11, 1992, is 
insufficient to determine that the plans were submitted by the lessee or lessee's 
agent or that the plans would be implemented by the lessee or lessee's agent. 

4. The plan incorporates unauthorized activities that are currently the subject of lease 
default. 

See Notice of Default and Denial of Plan of Operation. 

APPLICABLE LAW 

1. Every mineral lease of state lands shall be for a term of twenty years. See A.R.S. § 

27 -235(8). The lease sh~1I confer the right to extract and ship minerals from the leased 

land. See A.R.S . § 27-235(C)(1). 
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2. "Mineral" means "all metallic ore minerals and industrial.minerals other than common 

variety minerals as defined in § 27-271." See A.R.S. § 27-231. 

3. For purposes of this article, "common variety minerals": 

1. Includes deposits of petrified wood, stone, pumice, pumicite or cinders, 
decomposed granite, sand, gravel, boulders, common clay, fill dirt and waste 
rock. 

2. Includes deposits that, although they may have value for use in trade, 
manufacturing and the construction, landscaping and decorative rock 
industries, do -not possess a distinct, special economic value for those uses 
beyond the normal uses of those deposits. 

See A.R.S. § 27-271(1)& (2). 

4. The Department may: 

dispose of common variety minerals at auction and may execute 
common variety mineral leases offered at auction fo~ the severance, 
extraction or disposal of common variety minerals. 

See A.R.S. § 27-272(A). 

5. Every mineral lease of state lands shall provide for: 

The development and use of the property according to the 
lessee's general mining plan approved by the commissioner. 

21 See A.R.S. § 27-235(0)(1). 
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6. General mining plan requirements: 

A. Until the state land department adopts rules governing the general mining plans 
required by 27-235, subsection 0, paragraph 1, Arizona Revised Statutes, as 
amended by this act, the department shall review and approve the plans pursuant 
to the requirements set forth in subsection B, C: and O. of this section. 

B. The state land department may require some or all of the following components, or 
their substantial equivalents, to be included in a general mining plan for lands 
covered by the lease: 

1. A topographic map of the property. 
2. Proposed periods of operation. 
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3. A description of access routes. 
4. A description of the types of vehicles to be used in mining operations. 
5. Information sufficient to describe the development and mining activities, 

including the types and extent of mining operations to be performed on the leased 
property and an estimate of the acreage to be distributed. 

6. An identification of any proposed exploration sites to be made on the map 
required by paragraph 1 of this subsection. 

7. A summary of planned drilling operations, including ground elevation and total 
depth of planned drill holes. 

8. A description of anticipated water use on the lands covered by the lease. 
9. Information sufficient to describe planned reclamation activities. 

C. A lessee shall submit a revised general mining plan to the state land department 
only if a substantial change to the activities or information described in an existing 
general mining plan occurs during the term of the lease. For purposes of this 
subsection, "substantial change" means a significant increase in the amount or a 
change in the type of minerals mined on the leased lands, a significant increase in 
the amount of acreage on leased land to be disturbed or a significant change in the 
nature or scope of planned development, mining or reclamation activities. 

D. The state land department may disapprove a new or modified general mining plan if 
it does not contain the information set forth in subsection B of this section or if it is 
substantially inconsistent with any requirement of title 27, chapter 2, article 3, 
Arizona Revised Statutes. The department shall review any new or modified 
general mining plan and provide the lessee written approval-or disapproval within 
sixty days of receipt of the plan. If the department disapproves a new or modified 
general mining plan, the department shall provide a detailed written explanation of 
the basis for the disapproval and an opportunity to modify the plan to address the 
basis for the disapproval. 

See Laws 1998, Ch. 133, Section 24. 

21 7. The Commissioner shall provide the lessee with a written report of each inspection, 

22 investigation and audit. A. R.S. §27 -239(E). 
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8. The lessee of each mineral claim, if not in default of rent or royalty, and who has 

kept and performed all the conditions of his lease, may with the written approval of the 

Commissioner assign his lease .. .. See A.A.C. R12-5-1805(F). 
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CONCLUSIONS OF LAW 

A. Default of Mineral Lease 

1. The Department has the burden of proving that Peeples is in default concerning the 

Mineral Lease and that the Mineral Lease should be cancel~d. The standard of proof on 

all issues is by a preponderance of the evidence. Culpepper v. State, 187 Ariz. 431, 930 

P .2d 508 (App. 1996). A "preponderance of the evidence is such proof as convinces the 

trier of fact that the contention is more probably true than not." Morris K. Udall, Arizona 

Law of Evidence, §5 (1960). It "is evidence which is of greater weight or more convincing 

than the evidence which is offered in opposition to it; that is, evidence which as a whole 

shows that the fact sought to be proved is more probable than not." Black's Law 

Dictionary, 1182 (6th ed. 1990). 

2. The Department has met its burden of showing that the tailings on the Property 

constitute a common variety mineral pursuant to A.R.S. §27-271(1)&(2). The assay 

reports created by Dr. Jordan and Mr. Shah are highly suspicious and unreliable. The 

expert testimony presented by the Department shows that the tailings constitute waste 

and have flO special economically recoverable value. See A. R.S. §27 -271 (1 )&(2). The 

Department has met its burden of showing that the tailings cannot be mined under the 

Mineral Lease. See A.R.S. § 27-231 and A.R.S. § 27-235(C)(1). A common variety 

mineral must be mined and auctioned under a common variety mineral lease. A.R.S. 

§27 -272(A). 

3. However, the undersigned Administrative Law Judge concludes that the Mineral 

Lease cannot be canceled on the basis that the tailings constitute waste or a common 

variety mineral. The Mineral Lease pertains to the entire Property. The Property has a 

proven history of producing valuable minerals. The Property may still hold some 

valuable minerals . The Department has only proven that the tailings are not 

economically valuable. 
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4. The undersigned Administrative Law Judge concludes that the Mineral Lease cannot 

be canceled on the basis that Peeples failed to obtain written consent of the 

Subcontract by the Commissioner pursuant to A.A. C. R 12-5-1805(F). The evidence 

shows that the Department viewed and accepted Peeples as the Lessee under the 
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Mineral Lease. The Department (1) accepted rent from Peeples; (2) accepted three 

surety bonds from Peeples; (3) accepted Affidavits of Performance from Peeples; and 

(4) never informed Peeples over an eight year relationship that the Subcontract was 

invalid or ineffective. 

5. The Administrative Law Judge concludes that the Mineral Lease cannot be canceled 

on the basis that Peeples failed to obtain the appropriate permits from ADEQ and the 

Army Corps of Engineers for mining the Property. ADEQ a'pparently does not require a 

permit for the type of mining that Peeples has proposed to conduct. Peeples is also 

working with the Army Corps of Engineers to obtain the required permit to mine the 

Property. 

17 6. The Administrative Law Judge concludes -that the Mineral Lease cannot be canceled 

18 on the basis that Peeples performed unauthorized excavation on the Property, installed 

19 , unauthorized equipment on the Property and failed to satisfactorily complete a list of 

20 conditions prior to mining the Property. 
21 

22 7. Mr. Rice is statutorily required to provide a written report to the lessee after an 

23 inspection. A.R.S. §27-239(E). However, Mr. Rice failed to send a letter to Peeples 

24 setting forth the list of conditions that required completion prior to mining the Property. 

25 Likewise, Mr. Rice verbally authorized equipment (including the installation of a pond) 

26 for a mill run test on the Property. Peeples may have installed more equipment than 

27 necessary for a mill run test. However, once again, Mr. Rice failed to put anything in 

28 writing. Almost all of the communications between Mr. Rice and Peeples were verbal 

29 and informal. Without formal written instructions, it was reasonable for Peeples to 
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misinterpret the situation. In any event, the Mineral Lease should not be canceled on 

the basis of unauthorized excavation and equipment. 

8. Denial of Plans of Operation 
4 

8. The Department has the burden of proving that it properly denied the 1992 Plan, the 
5 

1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan. The standard of proof on all issues is by a preponderance 
6 

of the evidence. Culpepper v_ State, 187 Ariz. 431, 930 P.2d 508 (App. 1996). A 
7 

"preponderance of the evidence is such proof as convinces the trier of fact that the 
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contention is more probably true than not." Morris K. Udall, Arizona Law of Evidence, §5 

(1960). It "is evidence which is of greater weight or more convincing than the evidence 

which is offered in opposition to it; that is, evidence which as a whole shows that the fact 

sought to be proved is more probable than not." Black's Law Dictionary, 1182 (6th ed. 

1990). 

9. The Department may disapprove a plan of operation if it does not contain the 

information or components set forth in Laws 1998, Ch. 133, Section 24, paragraph· B or 

if the plan of operation is substantially inconsistent with any requirement of Title 

27, Chapter 2, Article 3 of the Arizona Revised Statutes. See Laws 1998, Ch. 133, 

Section 24, paragraph D (emphasis added). No evidence was presented showing that 

Peeples did not comply with the requirements in Laws 1998, Ch. 133, Section 24, 
20 
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paragraph B. 

10. The Department argued that the 1992 Plan, the 1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan are 

substantially inconsistent with any requirement of Title 27, Chapter 2, Article 3 of the 

Arizona Revised Statutes: See Laws 1998, Ch. 133, Section 24, paragraph D. More 

-specifically, the Department argued that "mineral' is defined as all metallic ore minerals 

and industrial minerals other than common variety minerals. A.R.S. §27-231. The 

Department argued that the aforementioned Plans provide for the mining of tailings or a 

common variety mineral. The Department argued that the mining of a common variety 
29 

mineral is substantially inconsistent with the terms of the Mineral Lease and Title 27, 
30 
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Chapter 2, Article 3 of the Arizona Revised Statutes (both of which pertain to the mining 

of minerals other than a common variety mineral). See A.R.S . § 27-231 and A.R.S. § 

27 -235(C)(1) . 
1 

11 . The undersigned Administrative Law Judge concludes that the Department has 

met its burden of showing that the tailings on the Property constitute a common variety· 

mineral pursuant to A.R.S. §27-271(1)&(2). Thr assay reports created t56 Jordan 

and Mr. Shah are highly suspicious and unreliable. The expert testimony presented by 

the Department shows that the tailings constitute waste and have no special 
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economically recoverable value. See A. R.S. §27 -271 (1 )&(2) . The Department has met 

its burden of showing that the ta ilings cannot be mined under the Mineral Lease. See 

A.R.S . § 27-231 and A.R.S. § 27-235(C)(1). A common variety mineral must be mined 

and auctioned under a common variety mineral lease. See A.R.S. §27-272(A). 

12. The Department has the responsibility to prevent undue and unnecessary 

degradation of state lands. The Department has the authority and the responsibility to 

reject the 1992 Plan, the 1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan if the Department believes that 

the tailings constitute waste (or a common variety mineral) that cannot be mined under 
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the terms of the Mineral Lease. See A.R.S. § 27-231, A.R.S . § 27-235(C)(1), A .R.S. § 

27 -271 (1 )&(2) and A.R.S . § 27 -272(A) . In short, the Department's approval of the 1992 

Plan, the 1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan would violate the terms of the Mineral Lease as 

well as existing law. Accordingly, the undersigned Administrative Law Judge concludes 

that the Department has met its burden of showing that the Department properly denied 

the 1992 Plan, the 1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan . 

13. The undersigned Administrative Law Judge concludes that the Department has not 

met its burden of showing that the Department had the authority to deny the 1992 Plan, 

the 1996 Plan and the 2000 Plan based on the remaining items set forth in the Denial of 

Plan of Operation (See above discussion in Default of Mineral Lease). 
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RECOMMENDED DECISION 

Based on the foregoing , the undersigned Administrative Law Judge recommends 

that the Mineral Lease not be canceled. The undersigned Administrative Law Judge 

further recommends that the Department's denial of the 1992 Plan, the 1996 Plan and 

the 2000 Plan be upheld. 

Done this day, May 14, 2001. 

0?final transmitted by mail this 
day of May, 2001, to: 

Michael E. Anable 
State Land Department 
AnN: Merv Mason 
1616 West Adams 
Phoenix, AZ 85007 

sey J. Newcomb 
Administrative Law Judge 
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Arizona Department of Mines and Mineral Resources Field Visit Information Summary 
Mine: Peeples Lease (1) 
County: Yavapai Co. 
Location: TI3N, R4W, Sec. 11 NW 

Date: July 29, 2000 
Engineer: Nyal Niemuth 

Following a number of recent investor inquiries and a prior inquiry from Laura Shimkus, Special Agent, Dept. of the Treasury, Internal Revenue Service, Chicago, IL (6/97) a brief reconnaissance visit was made to see if 1) any large quantity of tailings were in evidence from a prior mining operation that could today serve as a reserve of precious metals, 2) what ifany activity was occurring at the site and 3) examine the onsite geology. 
Background: The property is reported by Hexagon Consolidated Companies of America Inc. (Trading Symbol HCCA) in their Securities and Exchange Commission 10-SB filing, under its Peeples Mining Co. subsidiary to have in excess of 500,000 tons in ore concentrate and or tailings valued at over $3 billion in precious metals (over $10,900 dollars per ton of gold, but mostly the platinum group metals platinum, osmium, rhodium, reported values of over an ounce for platinum and osmium!) by Arizona registered assayer Don Jordan, Metallurgical Research and Recovery Lab. (See ADMMR Peeples Lease file for details of the filing). 

No personnel were at the site at the time of my visit. A camper vehicle may host some personnel but was empty. No one appears to have been onsite since the last rain. 

The site is located in a saddle of an eroding gravel pediment on the west side of the Bradshaw Mountains. Sometime, apparently a few years ago, based on vegetation growth, some retention basins were established in the the wash just south of the mill site. See attached portion of the USGS Kirkland topographic map for access and location details. 

Constructed of an open sided but coverd mill building was recently started and appears to be just about completed. Standard marine cargo containers are used as 3 "walls" and to provide rooms. A trommel and spirals appears to have been used while nearly all the other concentrating equipment is new and appears to have been just delivered as it stashed as unloaded and not installed in a working manner. Portions of the wiring and compressed air lines are also still under construction. (Compare the photos I took on July 29 to those posted on the web a month or so earlier when the equipment is not there.) The earth moving equipment is used but it also appears not to have been used on the site (or for some time) as it shows signs of refurbishment but no evidence of any wear on blades, etc. Equipment consist of a D-4, blade, tractor mounted backhoe, construction yard forklift. Many barrels (over a hundred?) that contained screened gravel are stacked on one of the sites middle terraces. A few of the barrels contain gravel material that appears to have been roasted or chemically treated. 
There is no evidence of recent mining but instead the remains of what appears to have been a placer sampling project as evidenced by sreened piles and retension basins. Two grab samples were taken. 

1) "cocncentrate from an open barrel. the material appears to have been raoseted or chemically treated. 
2) Screened gravel from the pile located to the east of the trommel. 

See photos 7-29-2000 #1-23 and notes on attached portion of topographic map for site details. 
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STATE LAND DEPARTMENT OF THE STATE OF ARIZONA 
BEFORE THE STATE LAND COMMISSIONER 

IN THE MATTER or MINERAL LEASE ) 
) 
) 
) 

NO. 11-86475 FOR THE STATE LAND 
DESCRIBED THEREIN. 

) 
) 
) 
) 

LESSEE: EUGENE BENDER ANl> ) 
______ ----~ARN~~O~L~D~SP~~~L~M~A~N~----) 

BACKGROUND 

ORDER NO. 160-200012001 

NOTICE OF DEFAULT 
AND 

DENIAL OF PLAN OF 
OPERAnON 

ADMIN. DOCKET 
NO. 009-200012001 

The records of the ArizoDa Slatt LaDd Departmeat e'the DepartmeDt") reflect: 

1_ A tweuty year miD era I lease, number 11-86415, was issned to Anlold 
Spielmaa and EugeDe Beader eommeDcing 011 May 1, 1983, expirillg o.n 
May 1,2003. 

2. Production reports submitted to the Department indicate productioa of 
gold from. the lease from April 1987 through February of 1989. MiamI 
ceased in Marcb 1989. 

3. In Deeember 1990, tbe Department 'tVU spproac:hed by Alvin Schlabaugb 
aDd Arnold Spielman, also Down as Bande Spiel~ who proposed the 
proeessiDg of mill talliap for residual gold ad to uudertake redamatioD 
or the property. 

I 4.. Thereafter in 1992, Peoples MiDiDg, Inc:.. submitted a "Sub4:0DtraCt" dared 
May 11, 1992 between Peoples MimuS, IDc. aud Eugene Bender and 
Arnold SpleJmu... The docuaaeat purports to allow Peoples MiDiDg, lac. 
to perform and carry out the terms of the lease. The doc1Imeat ,tates that 
the Conttactees (Spielman and Bender) 1ViIl not iDterfcn with tbe minJDg 
aCQvitia of the Co .. tractor, Peoples Mining, Ine. Based OD orAl 
represeatations, Department staff und£rstood that Peoples MiDiol, IDe .. 
would be actiDg" the operator OD the property aDd ia behalf of the lessee. 

s. A plan of operstioD. proPGsblg removal of gold from tile taUillp wss 
submitted in 1992 by Pe£ple5 IDe. III 1996, a second amended and 
uDsigned plan was submitted for rtview_ Neitber plan 'Was sublllitteci by 
the Jessee and aeithet pie was acted UpOD by the Department .. 
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6. 

7. 

On Marth 22, 1996, the Department autborized within a six month period, 
~ mill run test of the tailings usiug the spiral CODceDtrator thea lotated on 
the property. Prior to ~oDductilig the testiDg, Peeples Mining, L.L.C. was 
to do the following: 

a) 

b) 

c) 

d) 

e) 

f) 

h) 

Pr-otect the toe of the tailiDgs aDd draiuage baDk with rip-rap 
through the use of a wire gabioD or rock and rail structure within 
the existing wash. 

Use eorrugated pipe as a low flow culvert for the existing va. 
c:oatrol structure.!. 

Place a cbaiD link fe.ac£ around tbe fresh water pODd to preveat the 
loss ofwildUfe aud tODtamiDatioD of the pond. 

There was to be no excavation or filIiDg of material into the wash. 

The pre-existing tailings pond DOW showing growth of trees and 
other vegetation was to have the banks reinforced ill order to avoid 
flooding and run-off iDto the 'Wash. 

CODStruet an emergency spillway for the fresh water pond that had 
been placed in aD WldiJtlIrbcd area, was daiped for miamI 
purposes, ud had Dot bea authorized by the Department. 

CODtad the U~S. AnIlY Corps of EqiDeen aad Arizona 
Departmeat of Environmental quality regarding mitigation of 
already excavated tailings pODds aDd tile Deed lor 401 aDd 404 
permits. 

Remove iaopel1lble equipment, Sttap metal, pvc pipe, aDd other 
debris from the property. 

Duria. the six month period .Uowed for a mill nlD tat, Peeples Mi.aIDg, 
L.L.C. was to metel" aDY use ofW2ter, was to ~olllplete tntiDl without the 
use of chemi~ab, aad upon eompletioD of testillg, wu to pl'O'Yide the 
Departmeat witb the J'esults of testing. UpOIl confinninl the economic 
feasibility of cODtiDuiDl, the Department 'Would. at tbat time, review the 
plan of Operatioba 
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8. On June 22, 1997., Department staff conducted a field examination of the 
property. None of the conditions prtrequ.i!lite to testing bad beeD 
tompleted. 

9. As reported OD Affidavits of Assessments, the excavation of material from 
tailings ponds tontinued from 31ld after Mardt 22, 1996 without Peeples 
Milling L.L.C. bal'iag contacted either the U.s. Army Corps of ED giueers 
or the Arizona Department of Euvironmental Quality. 

10. Peeples Mining L.L.C. reported that OD or about late January or early 
February, 2000 Peeples Mining L.L.C. moved equipment onto the 
property. The equipment moved ODto the property is beyoad the scope 
required for testing, mclQdes lab equipment ad chemicals, Aad W3~ never 
autho,rized by the Department .. 

11. OD or about May 11,20001 Peeples Miamg LL.C. began CGDstrnctiOIl of 
footiDp aad a steel framed caDOpy without lathorizatioD. 

12. On May 25, 2000 Departmeat staff ~oDducted a field aamillatioD of the 
property. DuriDI the (O\lr$t of the field examinatioDt four samples of 
screened placer tailiDp and one sample of concentrate were obtaiDed by 
the DepartJncllt. Based OD the assay of those .amples and operadq costs 
determ.i.oed by the Department, there are no ecoDoDliWly recoverable 
miIIenl "aloes in the tsdliDp. 

13. On May 25, 1000 Department 8tafr coaduct. a field exammatioD of tbe 
property. A5 reported by Peeples M1IliDg LL.C.., water use was Dot 
mdered and records of tbe Departmeat do not reOect payaaent for water 
used. 

14. 0 .. May 25, 2000 Peeples Milling L.L.C. was diruted to suspend aetivtdes 
OD the propel1y uutil further Ilotice by the DepartJD.eat. From. ad after 
May 25, lOOO, Peeples Milling LL.C. completed tODStrudioD of the steel 
framed tsDOPY. 

15. A third pI ... of opentioD, also Dot executed by the lessee, was submitted by 
Peeples MiDiag L.L.C. Oil Jone 7, 2000 statiul dlat then was sn 
approximate 3 millioD OWltes of recoverable metals iIIdudiDllold, silver, 
aDd the platinum croup metals. The plan also identified eqaipmeat 
already placed OD tbe property u weD a. additioaa) equipment !bat might 
be needed. The plaa did Dot identify daemicab whid! wOldd be ued ill the 
wet laboratory, i~dicates that DO ageDcie, were CODtacted n:gardiag the 
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need for environmental or other operating permits, Idelltifies 38 pieces of 

equipmeat on the property which are iu ex~ess of the requirements for the 

proposed operatioD identified in the plan at Flpre 3A, the Water aad 

Material Flow Sheet, and the plan fails to identify the steel framed canopy. 

16. On page 8 of the plan of operation JUbmitted by Pteple! Mining L.L.C .. OD 

June 7, 2000, it is stated that theJ"e are "approximately 3111iWoD OllDCes of 

recoverable precious metals in the ponlU having a value of approxilDately 

700 million, " and tbat based oa those figures the D~p.rhIle.nr could expect 

to receive approximAtely 3.5 million dollan in royalties. Based 011 assay 

results and opentiBg tom determiaed by the Departmtllt, there are 110 

ecollomically recoverable miIlerai values. 

17. As ~ported by Peeples Mining L.L.C •. ill a letter dated July 24, 1000, 

Peeples MiDiDC L.L.C. removed 400 pounds of material from the property. 

The removal of material from tbe property was never autborized by tbe 

Department. 

18.. On September 1, 2000, the D~partmeDt sent a letter to Mr. Eupae Bender 

and Mr. Anlold Spielmaa, tbe les.sees of record, and demauded that all 

equipmeDt to be removed from the property. The ~ertified letters were 

retuned to the Department. 

19. On September 1, 2000, the Department sent • letter to HexacoD 

Consolidated Compania of America, a Nevada corporatioa aDd the stated 

~er of Peeples Miamg L.L.C. demanding tbat allequipmeut be reDloved 

from tbe propeny and that reclamatioD be eomplrted. 

20. On September 8, 2000, certified copies of the September 1, 2000, 

correspoudeace wen sent 10 Mr. Maurice FurloDS, Manager of Peeples 

Milling L.L.C. 

21. In a letter elated September 10,2000, HexagOD CODsolidsted Compaaiet of 

America, Inc., states the material to be p~essed Is Dot tailiD.p. The 

material is mill taiJiap produQed frODa April 1987 through Febl'1lsry 1989. 

22. In a ·letter dated September 12, 2000, Peepla Miamg L.L.C.lDdleates that 

BexaloD Consolidated Compaaies of Allltti~., IDe. or "HCCA" purchased 

the mmenl coacebtrate iDveatory OD tbe pl"Operty, which wa.!J previously 

processeclud eODcelltnted by Mean. Baader aad Spielman, and others. 

The sale of tailillp aDd aay millenl CODcentnte produced from further 

proces,illl the ta!BDp was never autborized by the Departmeut. 
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NOTICE OF DEFAULT 

Punuant to A.R.S. § 37 ... 289, notice is liven that the above referenced lease is in 
defa,,1t due to che following lease violation(s): 

i 
1. 

2. 

3 .. 

4. 

Slllte MiaenJ Lease couditioDS provide uDder Pace 1, Paragrapb 5 that 
the lasee "shall Dot use nor permit the use of said lands aDd premises for 
any otber purpose thaD berein authorized." The Mineral lease conditions 
pr-ovide UDder Page 3, Paragraph 1 that the pennit "is issued for 911~b 
leasable miDerais DOW owned by the State of Arizona." The t3illngs 
constitute a commOD variely mineral under A..R.S. §27.271 and are Dot 
subjett to miamg, processing, or disposal under mmerallease agreement 
11-86475 aad would iDstead be subject to public auction under A.R.S .. §27-
271. 

State Mineral Lease conditioas pro'Vide uder Page 2, P .... grapb 13 that 
'~This least is made aad aceepted subject to existing Jaw and any laws 
hereafter eD.cred, abo to the regulatiODs relative to such leases heretofore 
or- hereafter pres~ribed by the lessor. Punuant to Amona Adminbtrative 
Code Rll .. S-511 aDd Page 2, Paragraph 13 of the leue agreemeat, a 
sublease requires approval by the Commissioaer. The documeDt eatitled 
"Subcoatract",dated May 11, 1992, is a sublease tbat bas not been 
approved by the CODiDIissioDer. 

State Mineral Lease COJlditioDs provide UDder Page 1, Paragraph 13 tbat 
"This leue is made aad .c:~epted subject to esistiDC law _d any law. 
her-eafter madecl, also to the regulations relative to such leases heretofore 
or hereafter pJ'8.1cribed by the lessor .. The conditioDs prehquisite to tatinc 
addreased environmental CODCfruS aDd were required Us order to avoid 
regulatory violadons. The unauthorized excavation without necessary 
permits, is • replatory violatioD aD~ therefore, a violatioll of the lease. 

State Miaenl Lease cODditioas provide WIder Pace 4y Pangrapb 21 that 
the L.see agrees rhat before iaitiatiac exploration, developmeDt, or 
miDia, operations on the leased premises, lessee shaD submit to the 
Arizona State Laud DepartlDeDt a plaD oudilliDg the proposed operatio .. 
aad tbe meuures to be taken to reasoaably protect the eavD-onmeat froID 
adyene effects probable UDder such opcratiOl1s. UPOD appnrval by the 
State Land COJD.DIiJsioner, the plaD sball attach to aDd beco.e a part of 
this lease, alld tbe lessee may procn:d witll the operatioDs proposed. The 
CODstruction of footings aad .. steel framed 
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canopy aloDg with the placement of equipment beyond that requaed for 
testing) aDd the excavation of tailings ponds d~igDed for miDiDg .11 
eOl1stitute development uDdermkera without appl"oval of a plaa of' operation 
by the Land Commi!sioDer, in violation of Page 4, Paragraph 21 of the 
lease agreement .. 

You are advised that you have 4S days frOID recapt of this notice to cure auy 
curable default as identifted above" 

i 
Ifyo~ wish to ture any curable default, contact the Natural ResourceS Division, MiIIerals 
Sedi~n7 at 542-4628. In the event the default is cured iD the specified time frame, to the 
Dep~rtmeat's satisfaction, the Notice of Default will be eODSidered quashed. 

! 

DENIAL OF PLANS OF OPERATION 

The Depar1lDat finds: 

1. 

2. 

3 .. 

4. 

The plabS of operation propose mllung tailillgs which contaia DO 
economically recoverable mineral values and pursuaat to A.R.S.17 ... 271 are 
commOD variety minerals not subject to disposal under MiDeral Lease 
Agreement 11-86415 and state law. Tbe plaDs of opentioll propose 
activities that do not comport 'ft'itb the la,.., ad therefore, should Dot be 
approved. Additioaally, it Is Dot ia the best iDterests of the Trust tv 
approve tbe June 7 t %000, plan that mdicates millen! vableB the 
DepartmeDt is uuable to confirm. 

Tbe operator identified ill thr: plaDI of operatioll bas exceeded the seoJ'e of 
authorized DOD-IIIiIIiIlC aetivtties OD the leased premises, failed to address 
envirolUlleaCaI concerns OD the property ad is, therefore, &II Wla~ceptable 
operator. It is Dot ill the best interests of the Trust to aUow aD operator 
oato the property who unDot be relied UpOD to collduct operatiollS in 
COmOnDaDCe with the Jease aDd agreed upon cODditiOOS. 

The: plallS of operatioD are incomplete, beillg either WlsigDed or Dot sigDed 
byaa authorized agcut. The document entitled "SubcfttttrKt", dated May 
11,1991, Is lDsufticient to determiDe that the plaas were submitted by the 
lessee or I.see's ageot or that the plans would be implemented by the 
lessee or I~see's agent. 

The plaD mcorporatu uDaQthorized activities that are curreotly the 
subject of a leasr: _~Illt. 
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I 

! 

I . 
• .!'.-

i Approval of the plans of opera Cion dated November 1, 1992, March 15, 1996, and 
Maylza, 1000 is not in the best interest of the Trust and, therefore, are bereby deDied. 

i i This is an appealable agency action. Pursuant to A.R.S. § 41"1092.03 and 
A.Af. R12 ... S .. 102, it you are directly or adversely afl'ected by this decision, you may 
requ~ a hearing within thirty (30) days of the date you receive thJs DOtice. A request 
for ~ hearing must be in writiDg and riled with the Department, and must state your 
oame and address, the spedf1c: action or actioos of the Department "hich al'e the basis 
of ~ bearing request, and a concise statement of the reasons for this appeal. You also 
bav~the riaht to aD informal settlement conference pursuant to A.R.S. § 41 .. 1092.06 if 
it is tequfSted in writing and filed with the Department DO later than twenty (20) days 
before tbe hearmg_ 

I 

I 
; Send YOW' request to the State Land Department, AttentiOD: Director, 

~atioD5 Division. If you do Dot timely rile a request for a heariDg, the deci.siOD of 
the €ommimoner may be fIDaI and Dot subject to further relflew. 

I , , 
i In accordance with TItle n of the Americaus With Disabilities Act (ADA), the 

ArizbDa State Land Departmeut does not discrimiaate on the basis of disability in the 
pro~iOD of its programs, services and activities. 

i , 
i Persons with a disability may "quest a reasooablt a(Commodation sudl as a sipl 

I~e iDterpreter, by contacting the Departmenes, ADA Coordinator, at (602) 542r-
263~. Request should be made as early a! possible to allow time to arraqe the 
accobunodadoD. 

! 
! GIVEN under my hand ad the official seal or the Arizona State Laud 

Dep~eot this 20 day of October, 2000. 
I 

i 

(SEAL) 

MICHAEL E. ANABLE 
State Land Commksioner 
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COPEi of the foregoing mailedl 
deB ed tbis 20 day of 
Oct ber. 2000 to: 

I 
i 
I 
I 
I 

Ce~ed No. 210691 
I 

I 

! 
i 
I 

C~ed No. 210701 

i 
Cert!med No. 

I 
! 
I 

( 

I 

210692 

Cerffied No.. 210'93 

! , 
I 
I 

Ce~f"led No. 
I . , 
1 
I 
I 

CedmedNO. 
! 

210694 

110695 

Certified No. 210696 
I 

C~ed No. 210697 
~ 
( 

) 

Arnold Spielman 
1318 Eagle View Drive 
Colorado Springs, Colorado 80909 

Arnold Spielman 
18215 64· NE 
Kenmore, Washington 98029 

Arnold Spielman 
1811564* NE 
Seattle, WasbiDgton 98155 

Dwain MaddiD 
clo PaulL. Roberts, Esq. 
Walraven & Roberts 
239 South Cortez StTeet 
Prescott, Arizona. 86303 

Peeples MiDiDI L.L.C. 
1207 Copper Basin Road 
Prescott, Arizona 86303 

Peeples M.iD.iDg L.L .. C. 
100 N. Arlington Avenue 22F 
Reno, Nevada 8'501 

Hexagon CODSolidated Companies of America, Inc. 
100 North Arlington Avenue Z2F 
ReDo, Ne'Yada 89501 

Eugene Bender 
Oak Hills Apartment #93 
Jefferson City, Tennessee 37760 
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EUlene Bender and Arnold Spiebnan 
P.O. Box 1696 
Wickenburg, Arizona 85388 

Jerry L. Haggard, Esq. 
Gust Rosenfeld P.L.C. 
zOt N. Central Ave. Ste. 3300 
Phoenix, Arizona 85073-3300 
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Altomey Geoeral's Office, Natural ResoW"ee5 Section/attn. T. Craig 
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